VIDEOTAPE ELECTRONICS SUPPLEMENTAL BASIC AGREEMENT OF 2012

Table of Contents

<u>Article</u>	<u>Page</u>
1.	Application of Agreement 4
2.	Term of Agreement
3.	Scope of Agreement
4.	Recognition 6
5.	Trade Jurisdiction
6.	Shop Requirements 8
7.	Notification of Production9
8.	Preference of Employment
9.	Non-Discrimination
10.	Better Conditions
11.	Grievance and Arbitration Procedure
12.	No Strikes or Lockouts
13.	Inspections
14.	Shop Stewards
15.	Wages
16.	Night Premiums
17.	Work in Higher Classification
18.	Pay-Off Requirements; Work Time; Time Cards
19.	Workweek
20.	Workday
21.	Overtime
22.	Minimum Call
23.	Studio Zone Definitions and Working Conditions
24.	Nearby Locations Defined
25.	Meal Periods and Meals
26.	Golden Hour Provisions
27.	Change and Cancellation of Calls
28.	Call-Backs
29.	Travel Time, Work and Travel Conditions, Pay Provisions
	and Hazardous Pay
30.	Call-Backs (Distant Location)
31.	Holidays
32.	Vacations
33.	Severance Pay
34.	Pension, Welfare and Miscellaneous
35.	Other Working Conditions
36.	Reporting of Accidents
37.	Employees in the Armed Services
38.	Manning and Assignment
39.	Jurisdictional Disputes
40.	Letter of Understanding re Procedure for Implementing
	Paragraph 39
41.	Training 59

Article		Page
42. 43. 44. 45.	Conflict with Laws. Technological Change. References. Establishment of Committees.	. 61 . 64
Exhibits		
_	Exhibit "Z" - Studio Zone Map	. 66
Sideletter	·s	
-	Special Conditions for One-Hour Episodic Television Series, the Production of Which Commenced Prior to October 1, 2003, and for One-Half Hour and One Hour Pilots	
_	Special Conditions for New One-Hour Episodic Television Series Production of Which Commences On or After October 1, 2003	
_	Special Conditions for New One-Half Hour Single Camera Dramatic Television Series and Non-Dramatic Series of Any Length, the Production of Which Commences On or After October 1, 2006	. 72
_	Productions Made for New Media	. 75
_	Productions Made for Basic Cable	. 84

VIDEOTAPE ELECTRONICS SUPPLEMENTAL BASIC AGREEMENT OF 2012

This Agreement, executed in the County of Los Angeles as of this first day of October, 2012, effective as of such date, by and between:

424, Inc. 10,000 Day, LLC 12:05 AM Productions, L.L.C.

Abominable Pictures, Inc.

Academy Lighting Consultants, Inc. Academy of Motion Picture Arts

and Sciences

AEG Ehrlich Ventures, LLC Alcon Entertainment, LLC

All Axis Inc.

Alpha II Furniture Resources, Inc. Alternative Metal Supply Studio Division, Inc. (formerly S & L

Tramondo)
Artina Films, LLC
Ascension Films, Inc.
Atlantic Pictures, LLC

Bad Wolf Productions, Inc.

Big Beach, LLC

Bill Melendez Productions, Inc.

Bonanza Productions, Inc. BrentSpector/USA, Inc. Bright Pictures, Inc.

Bristol Bay Productions LLC

BTW Productions, Inc.

Calabasas Camera Inc. CaliYork Productions, Inc.

Capital Concerts Inc.

Cartoon Network Studios, Inc.

Cast & Crew Production Payroll, LLC

Castle Rock Pictures, Inc.

CBS Films Inc. CBS Studios Inc.

Citizen Snow Film Productions, Inc.

Columbia Pictures Industries, Inc.

Company Inc. Studio & Set Services Inc.

Cornerstone Pictures, Inc.

Corporate Management Solutions, Inc.

Costume Co-Op, LLC

CPT Holdings, Inc.

Creative Alliance Productions, LLC

Crescent City Pictures, Inc. Crowned Productions, Inc. Custom Film Effects, Inc.

DADCO LLC Danetracks, Inc.

Dark Circle Productions, LLC

Dark Hearts LLC

Dartmoor Productions, LLC Dean River Productions, Inc. Deluxe Laboratories, Inc. dick clark productions, inc. Digital 360 Productions, Inc. Digital 49 Productions, Inc. Digital Cinema, LLC

Digital Cinema, LLC
Digital Icon Group, Inc.
Dimension Sound, Inc.

DJ Audio, Inc.

Downtown Reel Production,

Inc.

Dragon Eyes Productions, LLC DreamWorks Post Production LLC

Duly Noted Inc.

Dungeons & Dragons 3 Productions,

LLC

DW Dramatic Television LLC

DW Productions LLC DW SKG TV LLC

DW Studios Productions LLC

Ease Entertainment Services, L.L.C.

Eden Productions LLC El Gringo Productions LLC ELX & Associates, LLC

Emcel Inc.

Emkar Productions, Inc. EPSG Management Services Europa Ventures, LLC

Evans/McNamara Evolve Post LLC Eye Productions Inc.

Family Productions, Inc. Fantasy II Film Effects, Inc.

Favian Wigs Inc.

Film 49 Productions, Inc.

Film Payment Services, Inc.

Film Solutions, LLC

Films in Motion, LLC

Final Stretch Productions, Inc.

Flypaper Productions, LLC

Focus Features Productions, LLC

FRB Productions, Inc.

Freedom Films Productions, LLC

FTP Productions, LLC

Funny Business, Inc.

Garrett Musical Services Inc.

Gigeng Productions, Inc.

Gilbert Films Inc.

GK Pictures Group, LLC

GmayTV, LLC

Gone Fission, Inc.

Grant McCune Design, Inc.

Grass Skirt Digital Productions, Inc.

Greenco Studio Rentals Inc.

Green Set Inc.

Hollywood Camera Inc.

Horizon Scripted Television, Inc.

Hostage Productions, Inc.

House of Props Inc.

I Like Pie, Inc.

Independent Studio Services, LLC (f/k/a

Granada US Productions, Inc.)

Indieproduction, LLC

Inferno Distribution, LLC

ITV US Productions, Inc.

J.C. Backings Corporation

Jeff Margolis Productions

The state of the s

J-Mac Music, Inc.

Keep Your Head Film and Television

Productions, LLC

Ken Ehrlich Productions, Inc.

Kestrel Films LLC

Lakeshore Entertainment Group LLC

The Ledge Productions, LLC

Legendary Pictures Productions, LLC

Lions Gate Productions

Liquid Music, Inc.

Lorien Productions, LLC

M.E. & Me Costumes, Inc. dba:

Bill Hargate Costumes

Magic Island Productions, Inc.

Mandate Productions, LLC

Manhattan Place Entertainment, Inc.

Marilyn J. Madsen

Martin Scorsese Presents, Inc.

Marvel Film Productions, LLC

Marvel Picture Works, LLC

Marvin Music Co., Inc.

Max Ave. Productions, LLC

MCPA - Multicultural Community

Production Assoc.

Men's Central, LLC

Merchant Films, LLC

Metro Goldwyn Mayer Pictures Inc.

MFV Productions LLC

MGM Television Entertainment

Inc.

MGP Productions, LLC

MicDi Productions, Inc.

Minassian Productions Inc.

Monarch Consulting, Inc. dba

PAEINC

Monet Lane Prod., Inc.

Motion Picture Costume Company

Mountainair Films, Inc.

Nala Productions, LLC

Never Back Down II Productions,

LLC

New Line Productions, Inc.

New Regency Productions, Inc.

O D Music, Inc.

Office Seekers Productions, LLC

Omega Cinema Props

On Air Designs LLC

Open 4 Business Productions LLC

Overture Enterprises, Inc.

Pacific 2.1 Entertainment Group, Inc.

Paige Productions, Inc.

Paramount Pictures Corporation

Perdido Productions, Inc.

Phasmatrope Studios LLC

Philly Kid Productions, LLC

Pierpoline Films, Inc.

Product Entertainment, Inc.

Quantum Payroll Services Inc.

Ralston Lapp Media, LLC

Rattling Stick, Inc.

Reel Greens Inc.

Relativity Films, LLC

Resinous Music, Inc.

Reunion Design Services Inc.

RH Factor, Inc.

Rhomboid Music, Inc.

RKR Media, Inc.

Road Trip Films, Inc.

Rocart, Inc.

Rockstar Films, LLC

Rogue Films Ltd

Royce Productions Inc.

RR Movie Makers, LLC

San Francisco Symphony

SciWest Productions, LLC

Screen Gems Productions, Inc.

Shademaker Productions, Inc.

Shangri-La Entertainment, LLC

Should've Been Romeo, Inc.

Sight & Sound Production

Services, Inc.

Singing Bee Enterprises, Inc.

Singularity Creative LLC

Sixteenth Moon Productions, LLC

SKE Productions, LLC

Sneak Preview Productions, Inc.

Sons and Daughters Productions Inc.

Sony Pictures Studios, Inc.

Sound Lounge LLC

Sound One, Inc.

Source Code Production LLC

Spitfire Productions, LLC

Stage 6 Films, Inc.

Stash House Productions, LLC

St. Patrick's Day Productions, LLC

Storybook Productions Inc.

Stu Segall Productions, Inc.

Studio Art & Technology Inc.

Sunny Television Productions, Inc.

Take 1 Motion Picture Plant Rentals, Inc.

Todd Cassetty Welding Service, Inc.

To Have And To Hold LLC

Tom T. Animation, Inc.

Touchstone Television Productions,

LLC dba ABC Studios

Transit Productions, LLC

Turner Films, Inc. dba Turner

Television

TVM Productions, Inc.

Twentieth Century Fox Film

Corporation

Twenty One and Over Productions,

UA Productions Inc.

Unisol 4 Productions, LLC

Unit One, Inc.

Universal Animation Studios LLC

Universal City Studios LLC

Universal Network Television LLC

Universal Payment Services, Inc.

Untitled, Inc.

Upload Films Inc.

Vendome Productions LLC

Vicangelo Films, Inc.

Vincent Productions, LLC

Walden Media Productions LLC

Walt Disney Pictures

Warner Bros. Advanced Media

Services Inc.

(except IATSE Local #683)

Warner Bros. Pictures

Warner Bros. Studio Facilities

Warner Bros. Television

Warner Specialty Productions Inc.

Warner Specialty Video Productions

Wayfare Entertainment Ventures,

Web Therapy, LLC

Weisman Video Production Inc.

Welcome to People Productions, LLC

Westwind Studios, LLC

Wildfire Studios, LLC

Wilfred Productions Inc.

Wings Wildlife Productions, Inc.

and those Producers who have effectively consented to be part of the multiemployer unit, hereinafter referred to individually as a "Producer" and collectively as the "Producers," and the INTERNATIONAL ALLIANCE OF THEATRICAL STAGE EMPLOYEES AND MOVING PICTURE TECHNICIANS, ARTISTS AND ALLIED CRAFTS OF THE UNITED STATES, ITS TERRITORIES AND CANADA, hereinafter referred to as "the IATSE" or "the Union."

WHEREAS, the Producer and the IATSE have heretofore mutually executed agreements entitled the "Producer-I.A.T.S.E. and M.P.T.A.A.C. Basic Agreement of 2012," effective August 1, 2012, and a Memorandum of Agreement for the Producer-I.A.T.S.E. and M.P.T.A.A.C. Videotape Electronics Supplemental Basic Agreement of 2012," and

WHEREAS, Article XVII of such Basic Agreement provides that wherever the term "motion pictures" is used in said Basic Agreement, and in all prior Basic Agreements between the parties thereto, such term "means and includes and has always meant and included motion pictures, whether made on or by film, tape or otherwise, and whether produced by means of motion picture cameras, electronic cameras or devices or any other combination of the foregoing, or any other means, methods or devices now used or which may hereafter be adopted;" and

WHEREAS, by means of electronic cameras and devices, certain types of motion pictures are now being produced in videotape by the television networks and others under collectively-bargained wage scales and working conditions different in various respects from those which obtain in the production of motion pictures on film (the process of producing such motion pictures on videotape by electronic cameras and devices, including all appliances and appurtenances in connection therewith, and the making of kinescopes as an auxiliary thereto, being referred to hereinafter as "videotape electronic recording" and wherever the term "videotape" is used herein, it means and includes kinescopes incidental thereto and audio tapes recorded for use in connection with such videotapes); and

WHEREAS, the Producer and the IATSE are desirous of supplementing the Basic Agreement as between the parties hereto to the extent of establishing wage scales and working conditions whereby the Producers may utilize electronic video recording processes for the purpose of producing motion pictures other than motion pictures intended primarily for theatrical release.

NOW, THEREFORE, the parties agree as follows:

1. APPLICATION OF AGREEMENT

- (a) Unless otherwise specifically provided herein, the wage scales and working conditions to be applicable during the term hereof to employees of the Producer engaged in making videotape electronic recordings as described in the fourth "Whereas" clause, above, shall be as set forth in this Videotape Electronics Supplemental Basic Agreement (hereinafter "the Agreement").
- (b) The Producer and the IATSE specifically agree that the wage scales and working conditions referenced in subparagraph (a) above may present

competitive problems to the Producer in producing documentaries and other factual programs, educationals (including informational and instructional programs), industrials, coverage of events including sports, news and public affairs programs and programs produced primarily for basic cable.

If Producer proposes to produce material of the types listed above in this subparagraph (b) on terms and conditions different from those contained in this Agreement, then prior to employment of persons for any such program, the Producer will give at least thirty (30) days written notice to the IATSE of such proposed employment. Producer and the IATSE agree to meet within fifteen (15) days from receipt of such notice. If no agreement is reached with respect thereto within such thirty (30) day period, Producer may proceed with the production of such program on terms and conditions other than those contained in this Agreement or the Basic Agreement and the IATSE may instruct its members to withhold services covered by this Agreement on the production of such program.

The parties shall set dates for the commencement of negotiations on news, sports and public affairs programming and programs made for basic cable.

- (c) With the exception of dramatic programs, situation comedies and book musicals, entertainment programs of the type historically produced for recording on phonograph records are not within the exclusive jurisdiction of either this Agreement, the Supplemental Digital Production Agreement or of the Basic Agreement.
- (d) Nothing in this Agreement shall be deemed to apply or establish or effect any change in the wage scales and/or working conditions applicable in the production of motion pictures of any kind on film.
- (e) The parties have reached an agreement with respect to the terms and conditions applicable to employees of the Producer engaged on digital productions. That agreement is set forth in the "Supplemental Digital Production Agreement between Producer and International Alliance of Theatrical Stage Employees."

2. TERM OF AGREEMENT

This Agreement shall be for a period of three (3) years, commencing on October 1, 2012 and terminating on September 30, 2015.

3. SCOPE OF AGREEMENT

This Agreement shall be applicable to the classifications of employees performing work within the trade jurisdiction specified herein and employed by Producer hereunder to perform such services in the County of Los Angeles, or hired by the Producer in the County of Los Angeles to perform such services outside the said County, but within the limits of the United States, its territories and Canada, in connection with the production of videotape electronic recordings covered hereby as specified in the fourth "Whereas" clause hereof.

In the event the Producer elects to and does employ a person hereunder in the County of Los Angeles, California to perform such work outside the limits of the United States, its territories and Canada, then the provisions of this Agreement shall apply to such person. However, such person and Producer may make any other agreement to apply to such employment, such as a "flat deal" contract, in the place and stead of the provisions of this Agreement, provided such other agreement is negotiated and approved by the employee affected and the IATSE.

In referring to "the production of videotape electronic recordings," the parties do not intend that this Agreement shall be deemed to cover the use of electronic recording as a mere auxiliary of conventional motion picture production by a film camera such as, for example, when an electronic slave camera is mounted on a conventional motion picture film camera or is otherwise used merely for convenience in preparing and editing motion pictures made by a conventional motion picture film camera.

The term "employee," as herein used, shall be deemed to mean an employee subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement.

The term "pay television," as used in this Agreement, shall mean exhibition on a home-type television screen by means of telecast, cable, closed circuit or CATV when substantially all licensed systems meet the following tests:

(a) A separate channel is provided for which the subscriber pays a separate fee (which fee is a major charge relative to other charges made to the subscriber) for that channel;

and/or

(b) The subscriber pays for each program he selects (except that a program he selects for which only a token charge is made shall not be considered a pay television program);

and/or

(c) The subscriber pays a fee for an encoded telecast or telecast which fee is a major charge relative to other fees paid for encoded telecasts.

If, during the term of the Agreement, the Producer enters into a collective bargaining agreement with any party covering production for the pay television and/or videodisc/videocassette markets and the definitions of "pay television" and/or "the production of videotape electronic recordings" provided therein differ from the definitions of "pay television" and/or "the production of videotape electronic recordings" set forth hereinabove, then the IATSE shall have the option of adopting the definitions contained in such other agreement in lieu of those contained herein.

4. <u>RECOGNITION</u>

The Producer recognizes the IATSE as the exclusive collective bargaining representative of all classifications of employees covered by this Agreement, employed by Employer members of the single multi-employer bargaining unit who

are parties to this Agreement. The IATSE makes this Agreement on behalf of such employees, the majority of whom the IATSE warrants are members of the IATSE in good standing. The employees covered hereunder are part of the collective bargaining unit established by the "Producer - I.A.T.S.E. and M.P.T.A.A.C. Basic Agreement of 2012."

5. TRADE JURISDICTION

The trade jurisdiction of this Agreement shall cover and include the following work in conjunction with the making, taking, production and/or reproduction of videotape electronic recordings of those types covered hereby as before described in the fourth "Whereas" clause above:

- (a) the repair, servicing, placement, alignment and operation of all pieces of electronic, optical, mechanical and manual equipment and apparatus utilized in the business of the Producer to pick up, convert, conduct, transfer, record or rerecord aural and/or visual information on videotapes;
- (b) the cutting, splicing, editing and/or re-editing of such videotapes and all processes incidental thereto, and the handling, storage, care and cataloguing of same;
- (c) the playback, processing, duplication and/or reproduction of such videotapes; and
- (d) (1) the work of electricians, property persons, grips, painters, make-up artists, costumers, script supervisors, directors of photography, special effects, projectionists, scenic artists and such other classifications of employees over which the IATSE exercises jurisdiction.
- (2) All work performed in "mills" and "shops," or extensions thereof, by personnel assigned thereto shall be covered by the Basic Agreement.

All new construction, except simple, complementary sets built on the stage, will be done under the Basic Agreement. Once the set is built and delivered, renovation, remodeling or maintenance thereof may be done on the stage under the terms and conditions of this Agreement. Simple, complementary sets built on the stage may be done under this Agreement.

"Complementary sets" are defined as sets that complement larger sets that were previously built. The office set which appeared adjacent to the bar set in 'Cheers' is an example of a simple, complementary set.

- (3) Nothing contained herein will prevent employees covered by this Agreement from performing any work hereunder on stages and/or remotes (locations) involving materials which were previously fabricated in "mills" and "shops," or extensions thereof, and have been delivered to the stages and/or remotes (locations).
- (4) On non-dramatic shows that include construction or remodeling of private property on a location (as opposed to a studio), the parties confirm that permanent construction and remodeling of the private property itself

is not within the scope and jurisdiction of this Agreement, while construction of sets, rigging of lights and all temporary construction related to the program itself is within the scope and jurisdiction of this Agreement.

- (e) The listing of specific items of work jurisdiction in the preceding subparagraphs and the naming of specific classifications of employees is not intended to limit the scope of coverage and jurisdiction of the IATSE over videotape electronic recording to the extent enjoyed by it under the Basic Agreement.
- (f) Should an editorial employee be assigned to edit a program originally produced under this Agreement for exhibition on the Internet, that employee shall be covered under this Agreement.
- (g) "Behind-the-scenes" production, when done by the signatory company for productions covered under this Agreement or the Supplemental Digital Production Agreement, shall be covered under the terms of this Agreement.

6. SHOP REQUIREMENTS

- (a) Each and every employee subject to this Agreement hired by the Producer to perform services in the County of Los Angeles, or hired by the Producer in the County of Los Angeles to perform services outside said County, shall, as a condition of employment, be or become and remain a member in good standing of the IATSE on and after the thirty-first day following his first day of employment or the effective date of this Agreement, whichever is the later. The foregoing requirements of union membership as a condition of employment shall be subject to the obligations of the parties under the law.
- (b) Within a reasonable time, but not to exceed three (3) days after receipt of written notice from the IATSE that any such then-employed employee is not a member as above required, and that such employee has been so notified in writing prior to such notice to Producer, the Producer shall discharge any such employee who fails to remedy such default within said three (3) days after Producer receives such notice. The Producer shall not be in default unless it fails to act, if necessary, within said time after receipt of such notice.
- (c) In case of repeal or amendment of the Labor Management Relations Act of 1947 or in the case of new legislation rendering permissible any union security to the IATSE greater than those specified in this paragraph of this Agreement, then and in such event, such provisions shall automatically be deemed substituted in lieu thereof. In such event, and if permissible under law, the IATSE agrees to supply adequate, competent and qualified employees for the job requirements of the Producer in the crafts and classifications covered by this Agreement and for the type of work covered hereby and, if the IATSE fails to do so, the Producer may secure such employees from any source.

7. NOTIFICATION OF PRODUCTION

Producer shall give a minimum of forty-eight (48) hours advance notice to the IATSE of the scheduled production of those videotape electronic motion pictures subject to this Agreement.

8. PREFERENCE OF EMPLOYMENT

- (a) With respect to employees hired by a Producer who is part of the multi-employer bargaining unit, regardless of membership in the Alliance of Motion Picture & Television Producers (hereinafter "AMPTP"), to perform services in the County of Los Angeles, California, or hired by such Producer in the County of Los Angeles, California to perform services outside such County, preference in employment shall be given to persons having previous work experience in the crafts and classifications of work subject to this Agreement obtained while employed by Producers who are part of the multi-employer bargaining unit in Los Angeles County or outside such County if hired by such Producer in the County to perform such services.
- (b) The definite terms of such preference or seniority shall be as set forth in the written Agreements between the Producers who are bound to this Agreement as part of the multi-employer bargaining unit and the IATSE and the respective West Coast Studio Locals.
- (c) All West Coast Studio Local Agreements are hereby amended to conform to this Article and, whenever reference in such Agreements is made to a collective bargaining agreement or to an employer for purposes of the Industry Experience Roster, such reference shall apply only to a collective bargaining agreement subject to the Basic Agreement and this Supplemental Agreement, and only to an Employer or Producer who is part of the multi-employer bargaining unit.
- (d) A person who retires under the Motion Picture Industry Pension Plan or a private retirement plan specified in Article XV of such Industry Pension Plan shall not have any preference of employment and shall be removed from the Studio and Industry Experience Rosters; however, the employer may employ such employee as though he had such preference and had not been removed from such roster.
- (e) There shall be a single film-tape industry experience roster system described below based on the single multi-employer bargaining unit of the AMPTP and those employers who consent to be part of the above-described unit.
- (f) Persons shall be eligible for placement on the appropriate Local rosters on the following basis:
- (1) Employees who, during a three hundred sixty-five (365) day period, performed services in the multi-employer bargaining unit for thirty (30) working days with one or more employers in Los Angeles County (or outside Los Angeles County if hired in and transported from Los Angeles County to perform such services) shall be eligible for placement on the respective industry experience roster (except as a Local Agreement provides otherwise).

(2) Each applicant for roster placement shall have the burden of establishing his or her eligibility. The applicant must file an application with Contract Services Administration Trust Fund (hereinafter "CSATF") within six (6) months after the completion of the work experience required for eligibility. Such application must be perfected no later than one (1) year following the date of the last work day to be considered as qualifying experience. Such application shall be subject to appropriate verification by CSATF. The parties hereby confirm that I-9 information must be provided to CSATF as a condition of placement on the Industry Experience Roster.

(g) Utilization of Rosters

- (1) CSATF shall inventory the skills of employees in the Technical Department (Article 15(a) of this Agreement) and other classifications in which there is a material difference between the function in tape and film. CSATF shall place the names of those employees whom it has verified as possessing such skills on a skill-identification list. Thereafter, Producer shall select employees to fill positions in such Department or classifications from among the persons identified on such list as possessing the requisite skill.
- (2) Employees shall be selected from the roster of the Local with the applicable primary skill, if they are deemed qualified and available for the particular assignment by the Producer.
- (3) The requests by Producer for employees from the roster who are to be employed under this Agreement shall be directed to the West Coast Office of the IATSE or the applicable Local Union.
- (4) Employees who refuse three (3) successive calls, whether for film or tape, must be removed from the respective roster unless their refusal is due to work being performed for a Producer. In this connection, it shall be noted that it is expected that one employee may appear on more than one Local Union roster and that roster removal requirements will be triggered only by three (3) refusals under the same roster.
- (5) In administering hiring, layoff and rehiring, the Producer, upon giving advance notice to the IATSE or the applicable Local Union, may (i) call, retain or recall out of Industry Experience status an employee because of his special studio experience, skill and qualifications for the duties and/or equipment necessary for operation; or (ii) call or recall, and thereafter retain, out of Industry Experience status an employee because there are insufficient qualified available persons in the Industry Experience Groups as above provided.

In the event that it is not possible for the Producer to give such advance notice to the IATSE or the applicable Local Union, Producer may so call, retain or recall out of Industry Experience status, as above provided, but shall notify the IATSE as soon as possible thereafter. If no protest is presented to Producer by the Union Representative within twenty-four (24) hours after receipt of such notice, Saturdays, Sundays and recognized holidays excepted, the protest shall be deemed to be waived. If the Union shall protest, the Union Representative shall promptly discuss with the Director of Industrial Relations of Producer the application of such exception and settle the dispute if at all possible.

In the event of a failure to settle the dispute in the discussion, as provided above, the matter shall be subject only to the expedited arbitration procedure provided for in Article 11, and shall be heard within three (3) working days from the time of notification by the Union to CSATF of the failure to settle such dispute. Such procedure shall be limited as herein provided. Failure or refusal of such representative of either party to meet at the appointed time shall constitute an automatic and final withdrawal or approval of the protest, as the case may be.

If, in such expedited arbitration procedure, it is determined there was no need so to call, retain or recall an employee out of Industry Experience status, the arbitrator may require Producer to forthwith employ a person in Industry Experience Roster status. If the matter is so determined, the individual may be immediately awarded back pay, if any, but in no event more than three (3) days back pay. No other penalty may be imposed on the Producer. The decision in such expedited arbitration shall be final and binding and the expedited arbitrator's authority to decide shall be limited to the issue and remedy herein provided. The above procedure shall be the exclusive remedy for any dispute arising under this Paragraph and such dispute shall not be subject to the provisions of Article 11 of this Agreement.

(h) Interchange

- (1) It is understood that none of the foregoing is to affect in any way the right to interchange personnel after initial employment under this Agreement, to the extent herein provided.
- (2) Studio Seniority Rosters do not apply to the Technical Department under this Agreement.

(i) Roster Certification Form

The Producer and the IATSE have jointly developed a form for use by a Producer to notify CSATF that an individual is being certified for roster placement. The form includes provisions for:

- (1) The number of qualifying days worked by the employee;
- (2) The roster classification within which the employee worked; and
- (3) A notation whether the work performed was satisfactory or unsatisfactory.

The IATSE and the affected West Coast Studio Local shall have the right to challenge any roster placement with respect to the provisions contained in (1) and (2) above under the following roster arbitration procedure:

(j) Roster Arbitration Procedure

Disputes regarding the placement of any person on the Industry Experience Roster arising from the contention that the person is not eligible to be

placed on the Roster under the applicable Agreement shall be resolved in the following manner:

- (1) CSATF shall notify the IATSE and the Local Union involved of its intention to place a person on the Industry Experience Roster. Such notice shall contain the person's address, telephone number and Social Security number, provided CSATF has such information. The IATSE or the Local Union may protest the intended action of CSATF within ten (10) business days by a written notice to CSATF. In the event of a protest, CSATF shall notify the Producer(s) involved and the person. The person will not be placed on the roster until the matter has been determined. Upon such protest, a hearing shall be scheduled before the impartial arbitrator. If no protest is filed within ten (10) business days, the respective parties waive the right to protest.
- (2) The IATSE and the Producers agree to submit to final and binding arbitration, before the impartial arbitrator, disputes involving the placement of any person on the Industry Experience Roster in accordance with this Article.
- (3) The IATSE and Producers select Fredric Horowitz to act as the impartial arbitrator in all cases submitted to arbitration under this Article, and Mark Burstein as the alternate impartial arbitrator in the event the impartial arbitrator is unavailable or unwilling to act. In the event that both the impartial arbitrator and the alternate arbitrator are unable or unwilling to act, the arbitrator shall be selected by mutual agreement of the IATSE and the Producers.
- (4) In an arbitration conducted pursuant to this Article, CSATF shall participate as an administrative witness and a custodian of records, and the IATSE or a Local Union designated in writing by the IATSE shall represent the IATSE. Any person whose intended roster placement is involved in such dispute shall be entitled to have his own counsel at his own expense present at the arbitration. This provision shall not be construed as conferring upon such person the rights of a third party to the arbitration, and such arbitration will be solely between the Producer(s) and the IATSE.
- (5) The impartial arbitrator shall hold a hearing within ten (10) business days after receipt of a request from the IATSE or Producer(s). Such hearing shall be held on an informal basis. The arbitrator shall have the authority to establish uniform and equitable procedures for the conduct of the hearing.
- (6) The award of the arbitrator shall be rendered in writing within ten (10) business days after the conclusion of the hearing unless the time is expressly extended by the Producer(s) and the IATSE. The written award of the impartial arbitrator shall be final and binding upon the IATSE and its West Coast Studio Locals, CSATF, the Producer(s) and any person whose roster placement is at issue. In the event that the award of the impartial arbitrator is to place the individual's name on the roster, the person's roster date shall be retroactive to the date that said person would have been placed on the roster but for said protest.
- (7) The fees of the impartial arbitrator and the costs of the arbitration, if any, shall be shared equally by the Producer(s) and by the IATSE. All other costs and fees shall be borne by the party incurring same.

(k) Removal from Industry Experience Roster

A person shall be removed from the Industry Experience Roster in accordance with the requirements and procedures set forth in the various Local Agreements.

In the event of a protest, the person's name will not be removed from the Industry Experience Roster until the matter has been determined.

Protests involving removal shall be subject to the same procedure outlined regarding placements, as set forth in Section (j) of this Article, "Roster Arbitration Procedure," except that: (1) where references are made to "Producer(s)" in said procedure, such references shall be deemed to mean CSATF for the purpose of this removal procedure; and (2) the Local Union and/or the involved person shall have the right to challenge a roster removal by submitting a written protest within twenty (20) business days following receipt of the notice of intention to remove the individual from the Roster.

The IATSE or the Local Union and CSATF may, by mutual agreement, extend any time limits set forth in the Sections on "Roster Arbitration Procedure" of this Article or "Removal from Industry Experience Roster" of the applicable Local Agreements.

9. NON-DISCRIMINATION

The parties agree that under this Agreement, there shall be no discrimination due to race, creed, color, sex, age or national origin, as provided in federal and state legislation.

Claims alleging a violation of this "Non-Discrimination" provision are not subject to arbitration, but are instead subject to non-binding mediation.

10. <u>BETTER CONDITIONS</u>

Nothing in this Agreement shall prevent any individual from negotiating and obtaining from the Producer better conditions and terms of employment than those herein provided. Provided also, that the Producer, at its discretion, with or without IATSE consultation, may give any individual better conditions and terms than those herein provided.

Producer will notify the IATSE of the fact that it has executed any written personal service contract with any person subject to this Agreement, and will certify that such personal service contract conforms, at least, to the terms and conditions of this Agreement and that an extra copy of such contract has been furnished to the employee.

No such granting to any individual of better conditions and terms, if any, shall in any manner affect the conditions and terms herein provided, nor shall it be considered, in any manner, as a precedent for granting better conditions and terms than those herein provided to any other individuals or job.

11. GRIEVANCE AND ARBITRATION PROCEDURE

In the event of any dispute between the IATSE and the Producer with regard to wage scales, hours of employment or working conditions or with regard to the interpretation of this Agreement concerning such provisions, the procedure, unless otherwise specifically provided herein, shall be as follows:

Step One - The aggrieved party shall mail or deliver to the other party a written notice of the essential facts of the claim and concurrently furnish a copy of such notice to the International Representative of the IATSE and CSATF. Such written notice shall contain the specific contract sections which are alleged to have been violated, the date(s) or approximate date(s) of the alleged violation(s), the facts on which the grievance is based, the name of the production (if any), the remedy sought and the names of the individuals aggrieved, when known, except for group claims for which the classifications of the individuals aggrieved, when known, shall be listed.

The party which has received the grievance shall, within fifteen (15) working days after the grievance has been received, respond in writing to the aggrieved party, setting forth the reasons, if any, for the action(s) taken by it, which action(s) gave rise to the grievance. Copies of such written response shall also be furnished to the same parties served with the grievance. The representative of the IATSE and the designated representative of Producer shall immediately discuss the matter and the grievance shall be settled if at all possible. The decision, if any, of such representatives shall be final and binding upon the parties and any employees concerned.

A claim by the aggrieved party that the confirmation set forth in Paragraph 22(d) of this Agreement has been violated by a Producer may be filed only upon the written approval of the West Coast Office of the International Union. Such written approval shall accompany the claim.

If the party receiving the grievance fails to serve the written response as required by Step One, then the other party may elect to proceed directly to arbitration or to Step Two by serving a written demand upon the other party within five (5) working days after the written response was due.

Conciliation Committee

Step Two - If, within ten (10) working days after the response has been served, the parties fail to meet, or if the grievance is not settled, then the aggrieved party may proceed to Step Two, by delivering or mailing, within five (5) working days thereafter, a written demand, which shall include a statement of the particulars of the claim, upon the other party and upon the International Representative of the IATSE and CSATF. If neither party requests a Step Two conciliation meeting, then the aggrieved party may proceed directly to Step Three regarding expedited or regular arbitration, by serving a written demand upon the other party within the time periods set forth above. Failure of the aggrieved party to so serve such demand for a Step Two conciliation meeting or an arbitration shall constitute a waiver of the claim, unless the parties mutually stipulate otherwise in Step One.

If a demand for Step Two is so served, the grievance shall be brought before the Conciliation Committee as soon as practicable, but not later than twenty (20) working days following the receipt of such notice. The Conciliation Committee shall consist of an International Representative of the IATSE and a representative of CSATF.

The parties to the grievance shall be present and shall be responsible for the presentation of their own position at such time and place. If the aggrieved party fails to appear, then the grievance shall be considered as waived. If the responding party fails to appear, then the aggrieved party shall be entitled to proceed with the presentation of its position, and the Conciliation Committee, upon presentation of evidence showing a contract violation, shall have the authority to and shall issue an immediate final and binding award in favor of the aggrieved party, including an appropriate remedy.

If either party intends to appear, but does not intend to present any facts or arguments as to a defense or as to the claim, then such party shall so notify the other party as to such intention at least three (3) days prior to the conciliation meeting. In any event, either party may, at least three (3) days prior to the date of the Conciliation Committee meeting, cancel such Conciliation Committee meeting and the aggrieved party may proceed directly to arbitration under Step Three.

The AMPTP and the IATSE shall adopt written rules and procedures which shall be designed to foster to the maximum extent possible the exploratory and conciliatory nature of Step Two of this procedure.

The Conciliation Committee shall, at the beginning of the meeting, assist the parties in a good faith attempt to resolve the dispute. In the event the parties, identified as the Producer and the Union, are able to resolve the grievance with the assistance of the Conciliation Committee, the Conciliation Committee shall reduce the resolution of the grievance to writing as a binding determination on all parties. Such a determination shall be signed by the parties.

If the dispute is not resolved as provided above, then both parties at that time must declare whether they will be bound by a decision of the Conciliation Committee. If both parties agree to be bound, then the Conciliation Committee shall hear the evidence and arguments of the parties and shall render a decision, which may include a "no decision" award, which shall be final and binding on all the parties, including any individual grievant. Disputes involving jurisdiction or technological changes shall be specifically excluded from the jurisdiction of the Conciliation Committee.

The Conciliation Committee shall have the right, upon written request of either party, to refer the dispute back to the parties, without prejudice to the merits and without expanding the time limits for the filing of a grievance or a response, if the Conciliation Committee is of the opinion that either the written grievance or response does not meet the requirements set forth in Step One.

<u>Step Three</u> - If the parties do not agree that the Conciliation Committee's recommendation will be final and binding on them or if the parties fail to resolve the grievance, or if the Conciliation Committee has issued a "no decision" award, then the parties may proceed to expedited arbitration or regular arbitration as provided below:

(a) Expedited Arbitration

The aggrieved party may elect to proceed to expedited arbitration within ten (10) working days following the Step Two meeting, or within ten (10) working days following the cancellation of the Step Two meeting, but only in cases wherein the claim arises under Paragraph 68 of the applicable West Coast Studio Local Agreements involving disputes relating to the failure to follow studio seniority or industry seniority, and disputes arising under Paragraph 68 covering the discharge or discipline for cause of an employee subject to Paragraph 68 of the applicable West Coast Studio Local Agreements, or in cases wherein the claim for wage payments, adjustments and/or damages consistent with the contract does not exceed fifteen thousand dollars (\$15,000). The aggrieved party may likewise proceed to expedited arbitration following Step Two over disputes with regard to only "WAGE SCALES, HOURS OF EMPLOYMENT AND WORKING CONDITIONS" provision of this Agreement, subject to this Article and provided the claim for damages does not exceed fifteen thousand dollars (\$15,000). Any other case may be submitted to expedited arbitration only by the mutual agreement of the parties.

Disputes involving jurisdiction or technological changes shall be specifically excluded from the jurisdiction of expedited arbitration.

Except as time limits are set forth in Paragraph 68 of the applicable West Coast Studio Local Agreements, cases that are submitted to expedited arbitration shall be heard within ten (10) working days after the other party received the demand for expedited arbitration or within ten (10) working days after the other party gives notice of its agreement to proceed to expedited arbitration in cases in which the mutual agreement of the parties is required.

The AMPTP and the IATSE shall revise the list of arbitrators assigned to hear expedited arbitrations. The list shall consist of five (5) arbitrators with recognized experience as professional arbitrators.

During the term of this Agreement, the parties may mutually add the names of additional persons to the panel of neutral arbitrators to either supplement the panel or replace persons no longer available to serve.

From the panel of names of the neutral arbitrators set forth above, the arbitrators shall be assigned, depending upon their availability, in rotation, to the cases as they arise. The parties may, by mutual consent, select an arbitrator out of rotation provided that notice of their selection is given to CSATF prior to the appointment of the arbitrator next in rotation.

The expedited arbitration hearing shall be presided over by a neutral arbitrator assigned from the panel of neutral arbitrators. The IATSE and CSATF shall schedule the grievances to be heard in order of receipt. The grievances must be heard by the assigned arbitrator unless that individual becomes unavailable, in which instance the next arbitrator in the rotation shall hear the grievance. If either party intends to be represented by outside counsel at the expedited arbitration hearing, then such party must notify the opposing party within two (2) working days after the hearing date for the expedited arbitration has been determined. The parties, who may be represented by outside counsel, will not file post-hearing briefs, but may, prior to or during the hearing, present a written statement of the

facts. If either party so desires, a stenographic record may be made and that party shall pay for the transcript. In such cases, the transcript shall be solely for the use of the party requesting it and shall not be used to delay a decision in the matter. The two preceding sentences shall not apply to roster placement nor roster removal arbitrations, for which no stenographic record shall be made. The neutral arbitrator shall have sole authority to rule on all motions and decide the case.

The writing of an opinion will be at the discretion of the neutral arbitrator. The decision of the arbitrator, which shall be issued orally and confirmed in writing if requested by either party at the conclusion of the hearing, or in writing within three (3) days from the conclusion of the hearing (the choice being at the sole discretion of the arbitrator), shall be final and binding upon the parties and any employees concerned. The neutral arbitrator shall have the power to determine only the specific grievance or dispute and, when appropriate, award wage adjustments or damages consistent with the contract, in an amount not to exceed fifteen thousand dollars (\$15,000), but shall not have the power to amend, modify or effect a change in any of the provisions of this Agreement, nor to determine jurisdictional or technological change disputes. The decision of the neutral arbitrator shall be non-precedential and his decision and/or opinion, if any, shall not be offered or admitted into evidence in any other proceeding other than: (1) a judicial action seeking confirmation, correction or vacation of said decision; or (2) a grievance or arbitration proceeding involving the same Producer and Local Union.

Fees and expenses of the arbitrator shall be borne equally by the parties to the dispute. All other costs shall be borne by the party incurring the same.

The bills of the arbitrator, together with a completed information form, shall be sent by the arbitrator to the IATSE and the Producer involved in the expedited arbitration, with copies to CSATF. The information form shall be jointly prepared by the IATSE and CSATF.

The neutral arbitrator shall proceed to hear a dispute properly before him under this provision of expedited arbitration, notwithstanding the fact that a similar case may be pending in a regular arbitration.

(b) Regular Arbitration

The aggrieved party may elect to proceed to regular arbitration within ten (10) working days following the Step Two meeting or within ten (10) working days following the cancellation of the Step Two meeting.

The IATSE and the Producers agree to establish a panel of individuals with recognized experience as professional labor arbitrators as members of a standing panel of neutral arbitrators. The panel shall comprise an odd number of arbitrators.

If demand is served for regular arbitration, then the parties shall select a sole arbitrator to hear and determine the grievance by mutual agreement. If the parties cannot agree to the arbitrator to be appointed, then each party shall have the right to alternately strike an arbitrator's name from the panel until such time as one arbitrator is left and the remaining arbitrator shall be selected and appointed as the arbitrator in the proceedings.

The parties shall select the arbitrator within five (5) working days after the demand for regular arbitration has been served. The parties may, by mutual agreement, select the arbitrator outside of the panel of neutral arbitrators or utilize the list of arbitrators obtained from the Federal Mediation and Conciliation Service.

Such hearing shall be held within fourteen (14) days after the arbitrator is selected, at such time and place as the arbitrator shall determine. If the arbitrator so selected is unable or unwilling to undertake the arbitration within the time limit herein provided, another arbitrator shall be selected from such list. The decision of the arbitrator shall be rendered in writing, stating his reasons for the award, within thirty (30) days after the submission of the grievance for decision. The arbitrator's decision shall be final and binding upon the parties thereto and upon any employees concerned. The arbitrator shall have the power to determine the specific grievance or dispute, but shall not have the power to amend, modify or effect a change in any of the provisions of this Agreement, nor to determine jurisdictional disputes.

Fees and expenses of the arbitrator and cost of a court reporter and original transcript, when jointly requested, shall be borne equally by the parties to the dispute; otherwise, the party making such request shall pay for it. All other costs shall be borne by the party incurring the same.

(c) Claims

Any claims for the payment of wages or severance pay, not presented under Step One within three hundred sixty-five (365) consecutive days after the employee is entitled to such wages or severance pay, shall be deemed to be waived. Any dispute as to the correct amount of payment of holiday or vacation pay, not presented under Step One within three hundred sixty-five (365) consecutive days after March 15 of the calendar year next following the calendar year in which such holiday or vacation pay, as the case may be, was earned, shall be deemed to be waived.

Any other claim or grievance not presented under Step One within: (1) sixty (60) calendar days after the occurrence of the subject matter of the grievance; or (2) sixty (60) calendar days after the employee or the Union has had a reasonable opportunity to become aware of the occurrence, whichever of (1) or (2) is the later (but in any event not to exceed three hundred sixty-five (365) calendar days after the occurrence), shall be deemed to be waived. Time on distant location shall not be included in this period.

For the purpose of this Article, "aggrieved party" shall mean the Producer or the Union acting on its own behalf or on the behalf of an employee covered by this Agreement.

(d) In General

The time periods provided for herein may be extended by mutual written consent of the parties.

(e) Scheduling

In scheduling any grievance in Step Two or Step Three, preference shall be given to any grievance involving the discharge of an employee or a grievance involving the Industry Experience Roster.

(f) Disciplinary Memos

Disciplinary memos issued to an employee are admissible evidence in a grievance and/or arbitration proceeding. However, such disciplinary memoranda, other than those resulting in a suspension or discharge, issued more than two (2) years prior to the incident or events giving rise to said grievance shall not be admissible.

(g) An arbitration award issued in either expedited or regular arbitration proceedings or a final and binding award rendered in Step Two of the grievance procedure which requires the payment of a specific sum of money shall be paid within thirty (30) days of the date of the award. If payment is not made within said period, interest shall accrue on the sum(s) due from the date of the award at the rate of one percent (1%) per month.

If a calculation is required to determine the specific amount(s) due under the award, the Producer shall calculate such amount(s) and shall notify the other party of the specific sum(s) due within sixty (60) days of the date of the award. If such calculation is not made or if notice is not given as required, interest shall accrue on the sum(s) due from the date of the award at a rate of one percent (1%) per month. If, after calculation, the parties disagree on the sum(s) due, or if the amount(s) due and owing under the award cannot be calculated within the sixty-day period as a result of factors beyond the control of the Producer, then no interest shall accrue upon the sum(s) due.

12. NO STRIKES OR LOCKOUTS

- (a) As long as the Producer lives up to and complies with the grievance procedure as provided for in Article 11 of this Agreement, the IATSE will in all respects fulfill its obligations hereunder and will take no actions interrupting the services or the operations of the Producer. Similarly, as long as the IATSE lives up to and complies with the grievance procedure as provided for in Article 11 of this Agreement, the Producer in all respects will fulfill its obligations hereunder and will not institute a lockout against the IATSE. Neither shall any strike or lockout be resorted to during the processing of the grievance procedure.
- (b) Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, the Producer shall not require any employee of the IATSE to pass through a lawful picket line when such lawful picket line has been authorized or approved by the IATSE, and the refusal of any such employee to pass through such a lawful picket line so authorized or approved by the IATSE shall not constitute a breach of this Agreement by the IATSE, nor be the basis of Producer discharging or otherwise disciplining such employee.

13. <u>INSPECTIONS</u>

Representatives of the IATSE shall have access to the premises of the Producer or to any location at which the Producer is engaged in any phase of videotape electronic recording to inspect or investigate conditions of employment. Such inspection or investigation shall be made at reasonable hours and shall be free of interference by the Producer and in like manner shall be conducted so as not to interfere unduly with the normal operations of the Producer.

14. SHOP STEWARDS

The IATSE may appoint one or more shop stewards who will be working employees. It shall be the responsibility of the shop steward to settle minor grievances with the Producer's representative and, in the event such grievance cannot be adjusted, to notify an International Representative of the IATSE. Any person so appointed shall have the reasonable cooperation of management in the performance of these duties, but such duties shall not unduly interfere with his work, and he shall not leave his stations or his work without notifying his immediate superior. Upon request, the Labor Relations Representative of each studio will review the available eating facilities at the studio with the designated shop steward.

15. WAGES

(a) <u>Rates for Programs Other Than Those Covered Under Article 15(b)</u>

Employees engaged under the provisions of this Agreement on programs other than those covered under Article 15(b) below shall be paid not less than the following wages:

(1) For Daily Employees:

IATSE Videotape Electronics Supplemental Basic Agreement	DAILY (daily basis) Minimum Call - 8 hours		
	9/30/12 - 9/28/13	9/29/13 - 9/27/14	9/28/14 - 9/30/15
a. Technical Department Supervisors, technical directors, video control technicians, videotape recording technicians, tape editors, audio technicians, maintenance/ television engineers, projection technicians, directors of photography, video camerapersons and other technicians:			
Supervisors Technical Directors Tape Editors Audio Mixers Directors of Photography Video Cameramen Digital Imaging Technician Video Controller (Shader) Camera Utility Digital Utility Person Other Technical Department Persons (except Videotape Operators) ¹	\$434 434 425 425 425 379 476 379 361 250	\$443 443 434 434 434 387 486 387 368 255	\$452 452 443 443 443 395 496 395 375 260
b. Stagecraft Department ² Lighting technicians, property persons, grips, greens persons and other required classifications commonly regarded as being within the stagecraft department:			
Chiefs Other Stagecraft Department Persons ³	329 273	336 278	343 284
c. Script Supervisors	279	285	291
d. Make-Up Artists	338	345	352
e. Hair Stylists	296	302	308
f. Costumers ⁴	274	279	285
g. Art Directors (On Call)			
h. Set Decorators (On Call)	362	369	376
i. Scenic Artists	329	336	343

The rate for videotape operators is \$288 per day effective September 30, 2012 to and including September 28, 2013; \$294 per day effective September 29, 2013 to and including September 27, 2014; and \$300 per day effective September 28, 2014 to and including September 30, 2015. New hires in the videotape operator classification (entry level personnel) shall be paid at \$208 per day effective September 30, 2012 to and including September 28, 2013; \$212 per day effective September 29, 2013 to and including September 27, 2014; and \$216 per day effective September 28, 2014 to and including September 30, 2015. New hires shall be eligible for the higher rate after one (1) year of service in the entry level classification.

It is understood that "Audience Switchers" employed under this Agreement are to be paid at the "Other Technical Department Persons" rate.

² A Stagecraft Department employee assigned to operate a camera crane, camera dolly, dimmer board or special effects work shall receive an additional \$0.65 per hour.

A Stagecraft Department employee assigned to work four (4) or more hours of the workday in an aerial lift used as a lighting platform, which lift is at a height of at least thirty-five (35) feet, shall receive an additional sixty-five cents (\$.65) per hour. The Producer will provide an appropriate fire extinguisher when an aerial lift is used as a lighting platform.

A licensed powderman performing licensed powder work shall receive a bonus of twenty dollars (\$20.00) per shift.

When a Stagecraft Department employee is assigned to operate a camera crane, crab dolly, dimmer board or to do special effects work which is non-routine or which requires special expertise, such employee shall be selected from among the appropriate rosters having the personnel with the required expertise. Such roster selection shall not restrict the right of interchangeability of such employees with "other stagecraft persons."

- It is understood that crafts service personnel and teleprompter operators employed under this Agreement are to be treated and paid as "Other Stage Craft Department Persons."
- When more than three (3) costumers are employed by Producer on a prime time dramatic program, one shall be designated as the Supervising Costumer and shall be paid at the rate of \$36.70 per hour effective September 30, 2012 (\$37.43 per hour effective September 29, 2013; and \$38.18 per hour effective September 28, 2014) when employed on a daily basis, based upon an eight (8) hour guarantee.

(2) <u>For Weekly Employees</u>:

IATSE Videotape Electronics Supplemental Basic Agreement	WEEKLY Minimum Cal - 8 hours; 5 consecutive days		
	9/30/12 - 9/28/13	9/29/13 - 9/27/14	9/28/14 - 9/30/15
a. Technical Department Supervisors, technical directors, video control technicians, videotape recording technicians, tape editors, audio technicians, maintenance/ television engineers, projection technicians, directors of photography, video camerapersons and other technicians:			
Supervisors Technical Directors Tape Editors Audio Mixers Directors of Photography Video Cameramen Digital Imaging Technician Video Controller (Shader) Camera Utility Other Technical Department Persons (except Videotape Operators) ¹	\$1973 1973 1940 1940 1940 1760 2183 1760 1620	\$2012 2012 1979 1979 1979 1795 2227 1795 1652	\$2052 2052 2019 2019 2019 1831 2272 1831 1685
b. Stagecraft Department ² Lighting technicians, property persons, grips, greens persons and other required classifications commonly regarded as being within the stagecraft department:			
Chiefs Other Stagecraft Department Persons ³	1524 1247	1554 1272	1585 1297
c. Script Supervisors	1295	1321	1347
d. Make-Up Artists	1525	1556	1587
e. Hair Stylists	1341	1368	1395
f. Costumers ⁴	1260	1285	1311
g. Art Directors (On Call)	2734	2789	2845
h. Set Decorators (On Call)	1662	1695	1729
i. Scenic Artists	1443	1462	1491

The rate for videotape operators is \$1,342 per week effective September 30, 2012 to and including September 28, 2013; \$1,369 per week effective September 29, 2013 to and including September 27, 2014; and \$1,396 per week effective September 28, 2014 to and including September 30, 2015. New hires in the videotape operator classification (entry level personnel) shall be paid at \$976 per week effective September 30, 2012 to and including September 28, 2013; \$996

per week effective September 29, 2013 to and including September 27, 2014; and \$1,016 per week effective September 28, 2014 to and including September 30, 2015; New hires shall be eligible for the higher rate after one (1) year of service in the entry level classification.

It is understood that "Audience Switchers" employed under this Agreement are to be paid at the "Other Technical Department Persons" rate.

- ^{2, 3} See footnotes 2 and 3 on page 22.
- When more than three (3) costumers are employed by Producer on a prime time dramatic program, one shall be designated as the Supervising Costumer and shall be paid at the rate of \$35.174 per hour effective September 30, 2012 (\$35.877 per hour effective September 29, 2013; and \$36.595 per hour effective September 28, 2014) when employed on a weekly basis, based upon a forty (40) hour guarantee.

(b) Rates for Non-Dramatic Programs

Employees engaged under the provisions of this Agreement on new non-dramatic programs (*e.g.*, talk shows, reality shows, game shows, "Judge" shows, "Entertainment Tonight"-type shows, variety shows, etc.) ("new" shows are shows which were not in production as of August 18, 2003) shall be paid not less than the following wages:

(1) For Daily Employees:

IATSE Videotape Electronics Supplemental Basic Agreement		DAILY (daily basis) Minimum Call - 8 hours		
No	on-Dramatic Programs	9/30/12 - 9/28/13	9/29/13 - 9/27/14	9/28/14 - 9/30/15
a.	Technical Department			
	Supervisors, technical directors, video control technicians, videotape recording technicians, tape editors, audio technicians, maintenance/ television engineers, projection technicians, directors of photography, video camerapersons and other technicians:			
	Supervisors	\$392	\$400	\$408
	Technical Directors	392	400	408
	Tape Editors	385	393	401
	Audio Mixers	385	393	401
	Directors of Photography	385	393	401
	Video Cameramen	342	349	356
	Digital Imaging Technician	429	438	447
	Video Controller (Shader)	342	349	356
	Camera Utility	326	333	340
	Digital Utility Person	225	230	235
	Other Technical Department Persons (except			
	Videotape Operators) ¹	342	349	356

(continued)

(continued)

IATSE Videotape Electronics Supplemental Basic Agreement		DAILY (daily basis) Minimum Call - 8 hours		
Non-Dramatic Programs	9/30/12 - 9/28/13	9/29/13 - 9/27/14	9/28/14 - 9/30/15	
b. Stagecraft Department ² Lighting technicians, property persons, grips, greens persons and other required classifications commonly regarded as being within the stagecraft department:				
Chiefs Other Stagecraft Department Persons ³	299 247	305 252	311 257	
c. Script Supervisors	252	257	262	
d. Make-Up Artists	304	310	316	
e. Hair Stylists	267	272	277	
f. Costumers ⁴	247	252	257	
g. Art Directors (On Call)				
h. Set Decorators (On Call)	327	334	341	
i. Scenic Artists	299	305	311	

The rate for videotape operators is \$259 per day effective September 30, 2012 to and including September 28, 2013; \$264 per day effective September 29, 2013 to and including September 27, 2014; and \$269 per day effective September 28, 2014 to and including September 30, 2015. New hires in the videotape operator classification (entry level personnel) shall be paid at \$188 per day effective September 30, 2012 to and including September 28, 2013; \$192 per day effective September 29, 2013 to and including September 27, 2014; and \$196 per day effective September 28, 2014 to and including September 30, 2015. New hires shall be eligible for the higher rate after one (1) year of service in the entry level classification.

It is understood that "Audience Switchers" employed under this Agreement are to be paid at the "Other Technical Department Persons" rate.

- ^{2, 3} See footnotes 2 and 3 on page 22.
- When more than three (3) costumers are employed by Producer on a prime time dramatic program, one shall be designated as the Supervising Costumer and shall be paid at the rate of \$33.12 per hour effective September 30, 2012 (\$33.78 per hour effective September 29, 2013; and \$34.46 per hour effective September 28, 2014) when employed on a daily basis, based upon an eight (8) hour guarantee.

(2) For Weekly Employees:

IATSE Videotape Electronics Supplemental Basic Agreement	WEEKLY Minimum Call - 8 hours; 5 consecutive days		
Non-Dramatic Programs	9/30/12 - 9/28/13	9/29/13 - 9/27/14	9/28/14 - 9/30/15
a. Technical Department Supervisors, technical directors, video control technicians, videotape recording technicians, tape editors, audio technicians, maintenance/ television engineers, projection technicians, directors of photography, video camerapersons and other technicians:			
Supervisors Technical Directors Tape Editors Audio Mixers Directors of Photography Video Cameramen Digital Imaging Technician Video Controller (Shader) Camera Utility Other Technical Department Persons (except Videotape Operators) ¹	\$1778 1778 1750 1750 1750 1586 1968 1586 1462	\$1814 1814 1785 1785 1785 1618 2007 1618 1491	\$1850 1850 1821 1821 1821 1650 2047 1650 1521
b. Stagecraft Department ² Lighting technicians, property persons, grips, greens persons and other required classifications commonly regarded as being within the stagecraft department:			
Chiefs Other Stagecraft Department Persons ³	1374 1124	1401 1146	1429 1169
c. Script Supervisors	1170	1193	1217
d. Make-Up Artists	1375	1403	1431
e. Hair Stylists	1214	1238	1263
f. Costumers ⁴	1139	1162	1185
g. Art Directors (On Call)	2464	2513	2563
h. Set Decorators (On Call)	1501	1531	1562
i. Scenic Artists	1294	1320	1346

The rate for videotape operators is \$1,214 per week effective September 30, 2012 to and including September 28, 2013; \$1,238 per week effective September 29, 2013 to and including September 27, 2014; and \$1,263 per week effective September 28, 2014 to and including September 30, 2015. New hires in the videotape operator classification (entry level personnel) shall be paid at \$881 per week effective September 30, 2012 to and including September 28, 2013; \$899 per week effective September 29, 2013 to and including September 27, 2014; and

\$917 per week effective September 28, 2014 to and including September 30, 2015. New hires shall be eligible for the higher rate after one (1) year of service in the entry level classification.

It is understood that "Audience Switchers" employed under this Agreement are to be paid at the "Other Technical Department Persons" rate.

- See footnotes 2 and 3 on page 22.
- When more than three (3) costumers are employed by Producer on a prime time dramatic program, one shall be designated as the Supervising Costumer and shall be paid at the rate of \$31.744 per hour effective September 30, 2012 (\$32.379 per hour effective September 29, 2013; and \$33.027 per hour effective September 28, 2014) when employed on a weekly basis, based upon a forty (40) hour guarantee.

The "Regular Basic Hourly Rate," for the purposes of computing overtime and other premium pay or penalty pay, shall be one-fortieth (1/40) of the applicable weekly rate for weekly employees and one-eighth (1/8) of the above applicable daily rate for employees engaged on a daily basis.

The Producers and the IATSE shall appoint a joint committee to study all job classifications in the Technical Department and the videotape "utility" situation and make any recommendations they feel are warranted by such study.

The rate for the Art Director, either in "pre-production" or "on production" situation comedies which are not high budget, game shows, strip shows, talk shows, syndicated shows which are not high budget and strip variety shows shall be the amount set forth in the applicable wage schedule on an "on call" basis. Percentage increases are to be the same as provided for other classifications in this Agreement. Producer shall not loan out the services of an Art Director, except those under personal service contracts, to any other company in which it does not have a financial interest. Otherwise, the rates and working conditions of the applicable IATSE Art Director's Film Agreement shall apply.

On all other shows, the applicable Art Director's Film Agreement shall apply.

A Set Decorator, when needed in either "pre-production" or "on production" on situation comedies, game shows, strip shows, talk shows, syndicated shows and strip variety shows shall be subject to this Agreement. The rate of pay shall be in the amount set forth in the applicable wage schedule on a per week or per day or "on call" basis. On all other shows, the film rate only shall apply.

Producer shall not loan out the services of a Set Decorator, except those under personal service contracts, to any other company in which it does not have a financial interest.

(c) The parties confirm that any day worked by a Weekly Schedule employee in a partial workweek either before or after one (1) full week of employment may be prorated at the rate of one-fifth (1/5) of the weekly rate for each weekday.

16. NIGHT PREMIUMS

(a) Work time for post-production employees only shall be paid for according to the following schedule:

HOURS WORKED BETWEEN	NIGHT PREMIUM
8:00 p.m. and midnight	10% of hourly rate
midnight and 7:00 a.m.	20% of hourly rate

(b) There are no night premiums on distant location.

17. WORK IN HIGHER CLASSIFICATION

Any employee who is assigned to perform work in a higher classification for any part of a day shall receive the higher rate of pay for the day. However, the provisions of this Article do not apply unless the employee is assigned to work in the higher classification for two (2) hours or more.

18. PAY-OFF REQUIREMENTS; WORK TIME; TIME CARDS

(a) The regular pay day will be on Thursday, holidays weeks excluded. When an employee is laid off and requests his pay, he shall be paid at the time of layoff or his pay check shall be mailed within twenty-four (24) hours, excluding Saturdays, Sundays and holidays.

The regular pay day will be on Friday for employees working on distant location, provided that the Producer has made accommodations to allow employees to cash their pay checks on that day.

- (b) Work time shall be computed from the time ordered to report at department headquarters until dismissed at department headquarters.
- (c) The employee's starting and finishing time, rate changes, premiums and penalties, if any, shall be shown on his time card. Any items changed after the time card is approved must be reviewed by the employee.
 - (d) The payroll week shall be from midnight Saturday to midnight Saturday.

19. WORKWEEK

(a) The regular workweek of employees hereunder shall consist of any five (5) consecutive days out of seven (7) consecutive days, commencing with the first of such five (5) days. However, the five (5) consecutive day requirement shall not apply upon the commencement of any regularly-scheduled five-day-per-week shift. (For example, on starting a new shift, a schedule that provides for an employee to work on Monday and Tuesday, with Wednesday and Thursday as the regular days off, and is

followed by work on Friday through the following Tuesday does not violate the five (5) consecutive days requirement.)

- (b) The guaranteed pay of weekly employees who absent themselves without the Producer's consent may be reduced one-fifth (1/5) of the weekly guarantee for each day of absence.
- (c) For the purpose of computing weekly overtime for employees not exempt from the Fair Labor Standards Act, as amended, at time and one-half $(1\frac{1}{2})$ for hours worked in excess of forty (40) straight time hours per week, the workweek shall be the same as the workweek defined in subparagraph (a) above.

20. WORKDAY

- (a) There shall be an eight (8) hour minimum call in the studio and on location.
- (b) The regular workday shall consist of eight (8) consecutive hours, exclusive of the first meal period.
- (c) The day of departure and the day of return shall be considered a distant location day.
- (d) Work in excess of the regular workday shall be paid for at the overtime rates hereinafter specified.
- (e) A workday starting on one calendar day and running into the next calendar day shall be credited to the first calendar day.

21. OVERTIME

Employees hereunder shall be paid overtime compensation as follows:

- (a) Daily employees shall be paid at one and one-half (1½) times their Regular Basic Hourly Rate of pay for all work performed in excess of eight (8) straight time hours on any workday and/or in excess of forty (40) straight time hours in any workweek.
- (b) Time and one-half shall be paid for the employee's sixth day of work within a workweek. Double time shall be paid for the employee's seventh day of work within a workweek. All employees are paid at their scheduled Regular Basic Hourly Rates. The minimum call is eight (8) hours.

In the event that any daily employee who is not on a regularly-scheduled workweek works six (6) days, starting with the first day worked, within a seven (7) consecutive day period, he shall be paid time and one-half for the sixth day worked.

If a weekly employee or a regularly-scheduled, five-day-per-week daily employee is required to work six (6) days in his workweek, the Producer shall make reasonable good faith efforts to schedule the employee to work on six (6) consecutive days. Any unresolved dispute as to whether the Producer has made such reasonable

good faith efforts shall be submitted to the International President and the President of the AMPTP for resolution.

- (c) The Producer shall give reasonable notice of change of shift (*e.g.*, from a Monday through Friday shift to a Tuesday through Saturday shift) to regularly-scheduled employees. In the event that the employee would receive fewer than two (2) days off in the workweek as a result of the shift change, the following alternative shall be available to "on production" employees: Once during the production of a covered motion picture, or in the case of episodic television, once between hiatus periods (*i.e.*, between the commencement or resumption of production and a cessation of principal photography for the series for at least one week), the Producer may shift the workweek for employees working on production without incurring extra costs, by adding one (1) or two (2) days off consecutive with the sixth and/or seventh days off in the prior workweek and/or by shifting a workweek commencing on a Tuesday to a workweek commencing on a Monday, provided that the intervening Sunday is a day off. Otherwise, the Producer must pay the employee appropriate premium pay if it requires the employee to work on the day(s) which would otherwise be the employee's regularly-scheduled day(s) off.
 - (d) "Golden Hour" provisions are set forth in Article 26.
 - (e) Overtime shall be computed in six (6) minute segments.
- (f) All time and one-quarter, all time and one-half, "not less than one and one-half (1½)," double time, Golden Hour pay and pay on the sixth day worked, the seventh day worked and holidays in excess of the Regular Basic Hourly Rate are paid as overtime compensation and shall not be compounded.
- (g) Overtime paid on a daily basis shall be computed at the Regular Basic Hourly Rate in effect when the overtime occurs.
- (h) Overtime paid on a weekly basis shall be computed at the mean Regular Basic Hourly Rate.
- (i) Night premiums shall be included as a part of the Regular Basic Hourly Rate in computing overtime.
- (j) Truck travel allowances, hazard pay and pay for call-back intervening time of less than four (4) hours shall be included as part of the Regular Basic Hourly Rate in computing overtime required by the Fair Labor Standards Act.

22. MINIMUM CALL

(a) The minimum call for all employees on any day shall be eight (8) hours, payable at the prevailing rate for the day.

The minimum call for key make-up, hair stylists and wardrobe "daily" employees shall be eight (8) hours. A "key" employee is one assigned to any regularly-appearing cast member (stars and regular supporting actors and "bit" players). For any "crowd" scenes (those using ten (10) or more additional persons), when additional make-up, hair stylists and wardrobe "daily" employees are employed, the minimum call for these "additional" employees shall be four (4) hours. Such

employees shall receive six (6) hours pay for such four (4) hours. If such daily employees work beyond the fourth hour, they shall be paid not less than the eight (8) hour minimum call.

The minimum call shall be four (4) hours for employees employed on reality, informational and entertainment/magazine shows only under the following conditions:

- (1) For regularly-scheduled daily and weekly employees assigned to such shows, the four (4) hour minimum call shall apply only on the sixth day worked in the employee's workweek. For all other employees (i.e., those employees not regularly scheduled to work on the show for which they are called), the four (4) hour minimum call applies on any day.
- (2) When the four (4) hour minimum call applies, the employee shall be paid for six (6) hours. If the employee works in excess of four (4) hours, he shall be paid a minimum of eight (8) hours.
- (3) Pension and health contributions shall be based on a minimum of six hours.
- (4) An employee who refuses a four (4) hour minimum call shall not be considered to have refused a call for purposes of removal from the Industry Experience Roster.

On distant location for any day not worked, all employees are guaranteed a four (4) hour pay allowance at straight time (not work time) plus pension and health contributions for eight (8) hours and shall keep themselves in readiness to serve the Producer during such period.

A four (4) hour minimum call shall apply for any day on which an employee, at the request of an individual Producer, reports for safety training. A daily "on call" employee who reports for safety training shall be paid one-half (½) of the daily "on call" rate for each such day; a weekly "on call" employee shall be paid one-tenth (1/10) of the weekly "on call" rate for each such day.

- (b) Minimum calls for Weekly Schedule employees are guaranteed for all days within the employee's five (5) consecutive day workweek, including holidays, during the period of employment.
- (c) Employees shall hold themselves in readiness to serve the Producer during the period of the minimum call and such additional time as the Producer may require.
- (d) The parties hereby confirm the following: The guaranteed length of employment shall be daily or weekly. A guarantee for a longer term shall be specifically set forth in writing. An employee may be replaced following completion of the guaranteed period of employment.

23. STUDIO ZONE DEFINITIONS AND WORKING CONDITIONS

(a) Studio Zone Defined

The studio zone shall be the area within a circle thirty (30) miles in radius from Beverly Boulevard and La Cienega Boulevard, Los Angeles, California and shall include Agua Dulce, Castaic (including Lake Castaic), Leo Carillo State Beach, Ontario International Airport, Piru and Pomona (including the Los Angeles County Fair Grounds). The Metro-Goldwyn-Mayer, Inc. Conejo Ranch property shall be considered as within the studio zone. (See Exhibit "Z" attached.)

(b) Work Time

Studio rates and working conditions shall prevail for all work performed within the studio zone; however, for newly-called employees and those employees notified on the previous day prior to their departure from the studio (or the zone location) to report at the zone location, work time shall begin and end at the zone location; otherwise, work time shall begin and end at the studio. Such work time is to include travel time both ways between the studio and the zone location.

(c) <u>Transportation Within the Studio Zone</u>

Except as is otherwise provided herein, with respect to work at any studio zone location, Producer shall either furnish transportation to the employee or, at its option, may require employee to report at such location, in which case it will allow mileage of thirty cents (30ϕ) per mile computed between the studio and zone location and return. This allowance shall be paid on the employee's paycheck that covers the payroll week in which the mileage was incurred.

Employee shall not be requested to transport other employees or equipment (other than trade tools). The studio shall have the right to require the employee to report (subject to the same mileage allowance between the studio and pick-up point), at a pick-up point within the studio zone for subsequent transportation furnished by the studio from such pick-up point to nearby location and return to the pick-up point. Work at another studio is not a "zone location." The IATSE will not unreasonably deny a request for waiver of the mileage allowance for employees who report to a studio zone location which is a regular place of employment for a production. The IATSE will not unreasonably refuse a request from the Producers that employees report to a location which is a reasonable distance beyond the aforementioned thirty (30) mile zone.

(d) Reporting Within the Zone

As to an employee reporting to a designated site within the thirty-mile zone:

- (1) If there are any moves required in the thirty-mile zone from one location to another, or to a nearby location, the employees will be transported to and from such other location.
- (2) When this provision applies, if an employee reports for work outside a studio and within the thirty-mile zone, the "Golden Hour" pay rates will commence after twelve (12) elapsed hours pursuant to Article 26(a)(2).

(e) Parking Facilities

When an employee reports for work within the thirty-mile studio zone other than at a studio to work inside or outside such zone, the employer will pay for parking in a supervised public parking lot. If no such public parking is available, the employer will provide supervised or secured parking.

(f) Material Violations

If the IATSE claims that a material violation of this provision is occurring with respect to the employees covered by this Agreement, then:

- (1) A representative of the IATSE shall immediately notify the designated representative of the Producer, the AMPTP and CSATF.
- (2) Such representative of the IATSE and such representative of the Producer shall immediately settle the dispute or determine whether or not there is a material violation of this provision.
- (3) In the event the representative of the IATSE and the Producer do not settle the dispute or make such a determination as above provided, then the IATSE, the AMPTP and CSATF must, within twenty-four (24) hours after receipt of such notice of the alleged violation, determine whether or not there is such a material violation. Such a determination shall be final and binding upon the parties and the employees subject to this Agreement.

If it is so determined that there is such a material violation, this thirty-mile studio zone provision with respect to the show involved shall be suspended in respect to production of the show or episode involved.

(4) Alleged violations of this thirty-mile studio zone provision shall not be subject to the Grievance and Arbitration Procedure.

24. NEARBY LOCATIONS DEFINED

Nearby locations are those locations outside of a studio where the Producer provides transportation to and from the location and where the employees are not lodged overnight but return to the studio at the end of the workday.

25. MEAL PERIODS AND MEALS

The meal period provisions below apply to both "On Production" and "Off Production" employees.

(a) Meal periods shall be not less than one-half (½) hour nor more than one (1) hour in length. Not more than one meal period shall be deducted from work time for an employee during the minimum call. A second meal period may be deducted from work time for those employees who work in excess of the minimum call. The minimum guarantee of work time after an evening meal shall be one and one-half (1½) hours. This guarantee does not apply when such meal is supplied at the Producer's expense.

(b) The employee's first meal period shall commence within six (6) hours following the time of first call for the day; succeeding meal periods for the same employee shall commence within six (6) hours after the end of the preceding meal period. A twelve (12) minute grace period may be called for production efficiency, prior to imposition of any meal penalty. Such grace period shall not be scheduled nor automatic nor is it intended for everyday use. The twelve (12) minute grace period may not be utilized when the meal period has been extended as permitted by subparagraph (c) below. An employee's first meal period shall commence no earlier than two (2) hours after such employee reports for work, except as provided in subparagraph (d) below.

The Producers and the IATSE agree that they will work with the Directors Guild of America in an effort to ensure that meal periods are called at the contractually-prescribed time for employees working on television motion pictures in a studio.

Upon the IATSE filing a claim that the Producer has violated the foregoing, it shall immediately notify the designated representative of the Producer. The IATSE and such representative of the Producer shall meet or confer in an attempt to resolve the dispute. In the event that no resolution is reached during such meeting or conference, the IATSE or the Producer may, within three (3) business days, request a hearing before a Special Committee consisting of three (3) representatives designated by the AMPTP and three (3) representatives designated by the IATSE.

The Special Committee shall investigate the facts of the case and mediate the dispute. In the event that the Special Committee is unable, through mediation, to achieve a resolution satisfactory to all parties, then the IATSE may proceed to arbitration.

- (c) The meal interval may be extended one-half (½) hour without penalty when used for wrapping up or to complete the camera scene in progress, until acceptable quality is achieved. Such extension shall not be scheduled nor automatic. In the case of Gang Bosses and/or other "Off Production" employees who normally overlap shifts, the meal interval will be extended not to exceed one-half (½) hour without penalty.
- (d) If any member of the company after commencement of work time is given a reasonable hot breakfast, without deducting the time spent in eating (30 minutes) from work time, then the first meal may be six (6) hours after such breakfast, except that when such breakfast is given within one (1) hour of the general crew call (either before or after), the first meal for such employee shall be due at the same time as a meal is due for the general crew. The parties hereby confirm that the reference to "a reasonable hot breakfast" means a meal appropriate to the time of day.
- (e) When an "On Production" employee is away from home studio, Producer will supply meals (except when work is at another studio which has adequate meal facilities).
- (f) When an "Off Production" employee on a nearby location is required to work where convenient meal facilities are lacking, the Producer will furnish meals unless employee is notified the night before reporting for work that he is to work where such facilities are lacking. However, in no event shall such employee be required to furnish more than one meal per day.

- (g) When the Producer furnishes meals to a shooting unit off any lot, and an "Off Production" crew is working on the same site at the same time for the same unit, the Producer will likewise furnish meals to the "Off Production" crew.
- (h) (1) Except as provided in subparagraph (2) below, the meal penalty for delayed meals shall be computed as follows:

First one-half (½) hour meal delay or fraction thereof\$ 7.50
Second one-half (½) hour meal delay or fraction thereof\$10.00
Third and each succeeding one-half (½) hour meal delay or fraction thereof\$12.50

(2) The meal penalty for delayed meals for employees employed on television motion pictures shooting in a studio shall be computed as follows:

First one-half (½) hour meal delay or fraction thereof	\$ 8.50
Second one-half (½) hour meal delay or fraction thereof	\$11.00
Third and each succeeding one-half (½) hour meal delay or fraction thereof	\$13.50

Such allowance shall be in addition to the compensation for work time during the delay and shall not be applied as part of any guarantee.

(i) As an alternative to the foregoing provisions of this Paragraph as they relate to "on production" employees, the Producer, at its option, may institute "French hours" on a daily basis for "on production" employees, with the approval of a majority of the IATSE-represented crew. An employee's consent to the use of a "French hours" meal system shall not be a condition of employment.

26. GOLDEN HOUR PROVISIONS

- (a) (1) All time worked at a nearby location or distant location, including a combination of work in the same shift of work between a studio and any of such locations in excess of fourteen (14) consecutive hours (including meal periods) from the time of reporting for work shall be Golden Hours and shall be paid for at the following rates:
- (i) For Daily Employees on the first five (5) consecutive days: Two (2) times the Regular Basic Hourly Rate.
- (ii) For Daily Employees on the sixth or seventh days: Three (3) times the Regular Basic Hourly Rate.

- (iii) For Weekly Employees during their regular workweek: Two (2) times the Regular Basic Hourly Rate.
- (iv) For Weekly Employees on a sixth or seventh consecutive day outside their regular workweek: Three (3) times the Regular Basic Hourly Rate.
- (v) For Daily or Weekly Employees on holidays: Four (4) times the Regular Basic Hourly Rate.
- (2) In a shift of work all of which occurs solely on the premises in a studio or as provided in Article 23(d), all time worked in excess of twelve (12) consecutive hours (including meal periods) from the time of reporting for work shall be Golden Hours and shall be paid for at the following rates:
- (i) For Daily Employees on the first five (5) consecutive days: Two (2) times the Regular Basic Hourly Rate.
- (ii) For Daily Employees on the sixth or seventh days: Three (3) times the Regular Basic Hourly Rate.
- (iii) For Weekly Employees during their regular workweek: Two (2) times the Regular Basic Hourly Rate.
- (iv) For Weekly Employees on a sixth or seventh consecutive day outside their regular workweek: Three (3) times the Regular Basic Hourly Rate.
- (v) For Daily or Weekly Employees on holidays: Four (4) times the Regular Basic Hourly Rate.
- (3) For "on production" employees only who are employed on television productions and whose shift of work occurs solely on the premises in a studio, or at a studio zone location, or at a nearby location, or at a combination of a studio and a studio zone and/or nearby location, Golden Hours as provided in subparagraphs (1) and (2) above and in Article 23(d) shall be based on hours worked, rather than elapsed. For example, if such an employee works solely at a studio, all time worked in excess of twelve (12) work hours shall be Golden Hours and shall be paid for in accordance with subparagraph (2) above.
- (b) Once an employee is on Golden Hours, all work time thereafter (including meal periods but excluding interruptions as defined below) shall be paid for at the applicable Golden Hour rate until he shall have received a rest period of not less than eight (8) consecutive hours. (Deductible meal periods shall not be included in work time which is to be paid for at the applicable Golden Hour rate for "on production" employees employed on television productions whose shift of work occurs solely on the premises in a studio, at a studio zone location, at a nearby location, or at a combination of a studio and a studio zone and/or nearby location.)
- (c) To determine (1) when Golden Hours begin, or (2) the number of Golden Hours to be paid for once Golden Hours have begun, the following provisions shall apply:

WHEN INTERVENING TIME BETWEEN DISMISSAL AND CALL-BACK TO WORK IS LESS THAN FOUR (4) HOURS	WHEN INTERVENING TIME BETWEEN DISMISSAL AND CALL- BACK TO WORK IS BETWEEN FOUR (4) HOURS AND EIGHT (8) HOURS	WHEN INTERVENING TIME BETWEEN DISMISSAL AND CALL-BACK IS EIGHT (8) OR MORE HOURS
(Work Time)	(Interruption)	(Full Rest Period)
Intervening time is work time and is added to previous and subsequent work time.	Intervening time is not work time, but previous and subsequent work time are added together to determine (1) and (2) above.	Intervening time breaks accumulation of hours toward the Golden Hour point and stops Golden Hours if once begun.

(d) Compensation for Golden Hours shall be used only to pay for Golden Hours and shall supersede and replace any other compensation for work time during Golden Hours; however, when other guarantees are in effect during Golden Hours, there shall be no compounding of pay computation. In such event, any portion of Golden Hour pay may be applied to fulfill such other guarantees.

(e) Additional Golden Hour Provisions on Distant Location

Travel time shall be used in the computation of Golden Hours as follows:

- (1) If travel time, with other than truck transportation, added to recesses (if any) immediately before and after such travel, totals less than eight (8) hours, such interval shall be considered an "interruption," but if such interval equals eight (8) or more hours, it shall be considered a "full rest period."
 - (2) Travel time, with truck transportation, is work time.
 - (3) In addition, subparagraphs (b), (c) and (d), above, shall apply.

27. CHANGE AND CANCELLATION OF CALLS

- (a) If, at the time of a call, the employee called is not on the employer's payroll, such call may not be cancelled.
- (b) Calls for weekly employees for a sixth or seventh day in the employee's workweek may be cancelled before 8:00 p.m. on the day preceding the day of the call.
- (c) The employee and the IATSE shall be notified of layoff and/or work call at the earliest time reasonably possible.
- (d) Calls may be changed or cancelled if made: (1) before 8:00 p.m. of the day preceding the call; or (2) with six (6) hours notice on the day of the call, provided such notice is given after 7:00 a.m. on the day of the call.

28. CALL-BACKS

Rest periods following dismissal shall be eight (8) hours for work within the studio; ten (10) hours for report-to assignments outside a studio, but within the thirty-mile zone; and nine (9) hours for work on a nearby location or when transported from a studio to a location within the thirty-mile zone.

Intervening time of less than four (4) hours between dismissal and call-back to work shall be work time; intervening time of four (4) or more hours shall not be work time. When intervening time is less than four (4) hours, such time may be applied as part of the "call-back" guarantees below. All employees are paid at their scheduled Regular Basic Hourly Rates as provided in Article 15.

Minimum Guarantees for "Call-backs" Within Eight (8) Hours of Dismissal		
Classification	Weekdays	Sixth or Seventh Day Worked in an Employee's Workweek and Holidays*
Daily Employees	4 hours at time and one-half; time and one-half thereafter	3 hours at double time; double time thereafter
Weekly Employees	½ minimum call	½ minimum call

^{*} The above "call-back" guarantees do not apply when employee reports to work on such days within eight (8) hours of time of dismissal from work starting on the previous day. In such event, the "call-back" guarantee is the minimum call in hours as scheduled in Article 22.

By way of clarification, the parties agree that forced calls are triggered by time worked, rather than by time paid.

29. TRAVEL TIME, WORK AND TRAVEL CONDITIONS, PAY PROVISIONS AND HAZARDOUS PAY

- (a) For any day of the week (including holidays) on which an employee travels only, the employee shall receive an allowance of four (4) hours of pay at straight time, or pay for time actually travelled, whichever is greater, but in no event more than eight (8) hours of pay at straight time.
 - (b) <u>No clause</u>.

$(c) \quad \underline{Travel\text{-}and\text{-}Work\ or\ Work\text{-}and\text{-}Travel}$

Travel time within the minimum call shall be paid for as work time and computed towards the commencement of Golden Hours, but shall not be paid for at the Golden Hour rate. Minimum calls are as provided in Article 22; provided, however, a minimum call is not applicable when the day of return from a distant location is on a day that would otherwise be the sixth or seventh day worked in the employee's workweek and the employee is dismissed prior to 8:01 a.m. of such day.

If travel time occurs outside the minimum call, it shall be deemed to be "work time," but shall not be used in determining the commencement of Golden Hours. However, travel time occurring outside the minimum call and between the hours of 6:00 p.m. and 6:00 a.m., when sleeping accommodations are provided, shall not be deemed to be travel time or work time.

For example:

- (1) On day of departure, employee travels ten (10) hours, then works five and one-half ($5\frac{1}{2}$) hours. All hours are deemed work time and fifteen (15) hours are computed toward Golden Hours.
- (2) On day of return, employee works eight (8) hours and travels seven (7) hours. All hours are deemed work time, but only minimum call hours are computed toward Golden Hours.

(d) Other Travel Provisions

(1) Distant location working conditions shall apply on the day of departure, day of return and intervening days.

(2) Local Travel Time

There shall be no deduction from work time for local travel time on distant locations. For the purposes of this Article, "local travel time" is defined as the actual time consumed at the beginning and end of each day's work in transporting the employee to and from the housing base at distant location and the shooting site or place of work.

(e) <u>Time Spent Waiting to Travel on Day of Departure from Distant Location</u>

On the day of departure from a distant location, when sleeping accommodations at the location are not available to the employee after 9:00 p.m., time spent after 9:00 p.m. in waiting for transportation, when the minimum call is not in effect, shall be compensated for as an allowance.

(f) Travel Insurance

The Producer shall provide accidental death insurance in a sum not less than two hundred thousand dollars (\$200,000) for the benefit of the employee's designated beneficiary when the employee is required to travel at the request of the Producer in transportation furnished by the Producer.

Employees shall be permitted to fill out a form specifying a beneficiary. Such form shall be filed with the designated representative of the Producer. The Producer shall send the travel beneficiary card to the employee's place of hire.

An employee, by refusing in good faith to travel by airplane, will not jeopardize his future working opportunities on assignments which do not require travel by airplane.

(g) Traveling Expenses and Accommodations

The employee's necessary traveling expenses, meals and lodging shall be made available at the Producer's expense. For travel anywhere in the United States, Canada and Mexico, the Producer shall furnish air transportation to and from distant location. For travel outside the United States, Canada and Mexico, employee shall be furnished business class air transportation, except that when business class accommodations are not available, employees shall travel first class. Producer agrees to use its best efforts to furnish and maintain, during travel time, reasonably comfortable riding conditions in the class of transportation provided, avoiding overcrowding and providing proper space for baggage and tools.

Producer will direct the employee that he must use the Producer's form of transportation to distant location. In those instances in which Producer purchases public air transportation to and from such location site, the Producer agrees to purchase tickets refundable only to Producer.

Employees on distant location shall be entitled to single room housing when it is reasonably available.

(h) Truck Travel

An employee required to ride a truck and assigned to and responsible for the care of the cargo in transit shall be deemed working and not travelling for the purposes of Golden Hours.

(i) <u>Hazardous Work</u>

When an employee covered by this Agreement is working in close proximity and is exposed to the same hazard with the same degree of risk to which another employee covered by this Agreement or the Basic Agreement is exposed who has negotiated a hazardous pay adjustment, the first employee referred to in this subparagraph is entitled to that same hazard pay adjustment. In all other hazardous work situations, the amount of such adjustment shall be the subject of individual negotiations.

(j) Allowances for Hazardous Work

The following allowances shall be paid for hazardous work:

- (1) For taking motion pictures on aerial flights or submarine diving, employee shall receive sixty dollars (\$60.00) per flight or dive, but with a maximum of payment in a single shift of one hundred eighty dollars (\$180.00).
- (2) Any employee designated by Producer to work completely under water using a diving mask, air helmet or diving suit, including skin diving, will be paid a bonus of twenty-five percent (25%) of his rate in effect at the time of such performance, except when the total time required by the employee to perform such work, including diving, is less than one (1) hour. The provisions of Article 17 shall apply when such work is one (1) hour or more.
- (3) Any employee designated and required by Producer to dive to a depth of fifteen (15) feet or more in water using a diving mask, air helmet or diving

suit, including skin diving, will be paid an allowance of sixty dollars (\$60.00) for each dive, with a maximum payment in a single shift of one hundred eighty dollars (\$180.00). Such allowance shall supersede and replace the twenty-five percent (25%) bonus referred to in subparagraph (2) above.

(4) Directors of Photography and Video Camerapersons only shall receive sixty dollars (\$60.00) minimum for "each occurrence." "Each occurrence" shall be defined in underwater work as meaning one "SCUBA"-type air tank (*i.e.*, the equivalent of a single "72" tank).

30. <u>CALL-BACKS</u> (Distant Location)

Rest periods following dismissal shall be eight (8) hours on distant location.

Intervening time of less than four (4) hours between dismissal and call-back for work shall be work time; intervening time of four (4) or more hours shall not be work time. When intervening time is less than four (4) hours, such time may be applied as part of the "call-back" guarantee. All employees are paid at their scheduled Regular Basic Hourly Rates.

Minimum Guarantees For "Call-backs" During Rest Periods Following Dismissal		
Classification	Weekdays Sixth or Seventh Day Worked in an Emplo Workweek and Holid	
Daily Employees	4 hours at time and one-half; time and one-half thereafter	3 hours at double time; double time thereafter
Weekly Employees	½ minimum call	½ minimum call

^{*} The above "call-back" guarantees for the sixth or seventh day worked in an employee's workweek or holiday do not apply when employee reports to work on such days within the appropriate rest period following dismissal from work starting on the previous day. In such event, the "call-back" guarantee is the minimum call in hours as specified in Article 15.

By way of clarification, the parties agree that forced calls are triggered by time worked, rather than by time paid.

31. HOLIDAYS

- (a) Work time on holidays shall be subject to night premiums. Minimum calls are as specified in Article 22.
- (b) New Year's Day, Presidents' Day (third Monday in February), Good Friday, Memorial Day, Independence Day, Labor Day, Thanksgiving Day, the day after Thanksgiving and Christmas Day shall be recognized as holidays.

If any of the above holidays falls on a Saturday, the preceding Friday shall be considered the holiday and if a holiday falls on Sunday, the following Monday shall be considered the holiday, except that on distant location, Saturday holidays will be recognized on Saturday.

(c) Provisions for Holidays not Worked

Daily Employees

Effective in the period January 1, 2012 to and including December 31, 2012, in the period January 1, 2013 to and including December 31, 2013 and in the period January 1, 2014 to and including December 31, 2014 (and continuing on the same basis for the term of this Agreement), a Daily Schedule employee shall receive 3.719% of his annual straight work time earnings, including night premiums, as payment for holidays not worked. Pay at straight time only for unworked holidays paid to Daily Schedule employees during distant location employment shall be offset against such employee's annual holiday compensation, computed as above.

(d) Provisions for Holidays Worked

For holidays worked, employee shall receive double the Regular Basic Hourly Rate.

(e) Weekly Schedule Employees

The total amount of salary paid in the period January 1, 2012 to and including December 31, 2012, in the period January 1, 2013 to and including December 31, 2013 and in the period January 1, 2014 to and including December 31, 2014 (and continuing on the same basis for the term of this Agreement) to a Weekly Schedule employee hereunder for recognized holidays not worked shall be offset against an amount equal to 3.719% of such employee's accumulated weekly schedule earnings within the same period. The employee shall be paid the amount by which such 3.719% computation exceeds the amount of holiday pay such employee has received for such period for holidays not worked.

The foregoing shall be subject to the following provisions:

- (1) A day's holiday pay shall be considered as one-fifth (1/5) of such weekly schedule rate of pay.
- (2) Vacation pay, severance pay and premium pay for holidays actually worked shall be excluded from the applicable percentage computation required under this subparagraph.
- (3) Additional holiday pay due hereunder shall be payable upon request to the employee after March 15 of the year subsequent to the calendar year in which such pay is earned.
- (4) The applicable percentage computation described under this subparagraph shall not be applicable to any employee hereunder for any calendar year in which he is paid for nine (9) recognized holidays not worked.

(f) Presentation of Claim For Holiday Pay

- (1) Producers that currently pay for vacations and/or holidays on a weekly basis shall continue to adhere to their existing practice. Producers that currently pay for holidays pursuant to subparagraph (f)(2) below may instead elect on a production-by-production basis to pay on a weekly basis.
- (2) Producers that currently make vacation and/or holiday payments at the end of the calendar year shall elect one of the following procedures for employees on layoff and for employees on payroll:
 - (i) With respect to employees on layoff:
- (A) On or after March 15 of the year following the calendar year in which holiday pay was earned, the Producer shall either:
- (1) mail or deliver to such employee his vacation and/or holiday pay; or
- (2) notify each such employee that he should claim his vacation and/or holiday pay pursuant to the provisions of this Agreement.
- (B) In the event the Producer mails the employee's vacation and/or holiday paycheck and it is returned or if the employee fails, within thirty (30) days following the date of mailing of the notice referred to in subparagraph (f)(2)(i)(A)(2) above, to claim his/her vacation and/or holiday pay, the Producer shall notify the Local Union of the names of those employees who have not claimed vacation and/or holiday pay. In the case of employees whose checks were returned, the Producer shall also forward the returned checks(s) to the Local Union.
- (C) The Local Union shall endeavor to locate any employee who has not claimed his vacation and/or holiday pay. If it does so, it shall forward to the employee his check or otherwise advise the employee of the department of the Producer to contact to claim such pay.
- (D) If the Local Union is unable, within thirty (30) days following its receipt of the notice referred to in subparagraph (f)(2)(i)(B) above, to locate such employee(s), the Local Union shall so advise the Producer and return any unclaimed check(s) to the Producer.
- (E) On or about March 15 of the second calendar year following the year in which holiday and/or vacation pay was earned ("the second calendar year"), employees who have not claimed their vacation and/or holiday pay will be notified that unless claimed by July 15 of that year, such pay will be sent to the Motion Picture Industry Pension Plan. On or about May 15 of the second calendar year, Producer will furnish to the Local Union a list showing the names of those employees who have not claimed vacation and/or holiday pay and the amount of vacation and/or holiday pay due to each, together with a notice that unless claimed by July 15, such holiday and/or vacation pay will be sent to the Motion Picture Industry Pension Plan.
- (F) On or about July 15 of the second calendar year, unclaimed vacation and/or holiday pay will be contributed to the Motion Picture

Industry Pension Plan and credited to the appropriate employee pension plan account. Money so contributed shall not be returned to the employee and shall fully discharge the Producer's and the Local Union's obligations hereunder to the employee with respect to the payment of vacation and/or holiday pay.

(ii) With respect to employees on payroll:

- (A) On or after March 15 of the year following the calendar year in which vacation and/or holiday pay was earned, the Producer shall either:
- (1) mail or deliver to such employee his vacation and/or holiday pay; or
- (2) notify each such employee that he should request holiday pay pursuant to the provisions of this Agreement and schedule his vacation according to this Agreement.
- (B) In the event the employee fails to request such holiday pay and/or to schedule his vacation within thirty (30) days after the date of mailing of the notice referred to in subparagraph (f)(2)(ii)(A)(2) above, the Producer shall notify the Local Union of the names of those employees who have not claimed such pay and/or scheduled their vacation.
- (C) The Local Union shall, within thirty (30) days after receipt of the notice referred to in subparagraph (f)(2)(ii)(B) above, endeavor to notify the employee and advise him to claim holiday pay and to schedule his vacation.
- (D) On or about March 15 of the second calendar year, employees who have not claimed their vacation and/or holiday pay will be notified that unless claimed by July 15 of that year, such pay will be sent to the Motion Picture Industry Pension Plan. On or about May 15 of the second calendar year, Producer will furnish to the Local Union a list showing the names of those employees who have not claimed vacation and/or holiday pay and the amount of vacation and/or holiday pay due to each, together with a notice that unless claimed by July 15, such holiday and/or vacation pay will be sent to the Motion Picture Industry Pension Plan.
- (E) On or about July 15 of the second calendar year, unclaimed vacation and/or holiday pay will be contributed to the Motion Picture Industry Pension Plan and credited to the appropriate employee pension plan account. Money so contributed shall not be returned to the employee and shall fully discharge the Producer's and Local Union's obligations hereunder with respect to the payment of vacation and/or holiday pay.
- (3) New signatory Producers shall adhere to the practice of paying vacation and holiday pay currently on a weekly basis unless other arrangements are made by them with the IATSE.

32. <u>VACATIONS</u>

Vacations with pay will be allowed as follows:

(a) <u>Daily Schedule Employees</u>

- (1) Vacation pay for a person employed solely under a Daily Schedule shall be computed at the rate of four percent (4%) of total annual earnings for those hours worked at straight time, including hours worked on night rates and night premiums at straight time, during the employee's personal income tax reporting year.
- (2) Employees must actually take time off from work for paid vacations in accordance with the following schedule:

For Daily Schedule Employees		
Straight time hours worked in preceding year:	Straight time working days required to be taken off:	
1,928.0 and over	10	
Between 1,734.4 and 1,927.9 (inclusive)	9	
Between 1,540.8 and 1,734.3 (inclusive)	8	
Between 1,347.2 and 1,540.7 (inclusive)	7	
Between 1,153.6 and 1,347.1 (inclusive)	6	
Between 960.0 and 1,153.5 (inclusive)	5	
Between 766.4 and 959.9 (inclusive)	4	
Between 572.8 and 766.3 (inclusive)	3	
Between 379.2 and 572.7 (inclusive)	2	
Between 185.6 and 379.1 (inclusive)	1	
Between 185.5 and less (inclusive)	0	

Employees with 50% Additional Vacation Pay (See (e) below)

Straight time hours worked in preceding year:	Straight time working days required to be taken off:
1,888.0 and over	15
Between 1,761.6 and 1,887.9 (inclusive)	14
Between 1,635.2 and 1,761.5 (inclusive)	13
Between 1,508.8 and 1,635.1 (inclusive)	12
Between 1,382.4 and 1,508.7 (inclusive)	11

(continued)

(continued)

Straight time hours worked in preceding year:	Straight time working days required to be taken off:
Between 1,256.0 and 1,382.3 (inclusive	ve) 10
Between 1,129.6 and 1,255.9 (inclusive	ve) 9
Between 1,003.2 and 1,129.5 (inclusive	ve) 8
Between 876.8 and 1,003.1 (inclusive	ve) 7
Between 750.4 and 876.7 (inclusive	/e) 6
Between 624.0 and 750.3 (inclusive	ve) 5
Between 497.6 and 623.9 (inclusive	/e) 4
Between 371.2 and 497.5 (inclusive	ye) 3
Between 244.8 and 371.1 (inclusive	ve) 2
Between 118.4 and 244.7 (inclusive	/e) 1
Between 118.3 and under (inclusive	ve) 0

(b) <u>Weekly Employees</u> (including combinations of Weekly and Daily Schedule employment):

*Days Worked in Regular Workweek During Preceding Year	Days of Vacation with Pay in Succeeding Year
Over 200	10
Between 181 and 200	9
Between 161 and 180	8
Between 141 and 160	7
Between 121 and 140	6
Between 101 and 120	5
Between 81 and 100	4
Between 61 and 80	3
Between 41 and 60	2
Between 21 and 40	1
**20 and under	0

*Excluding sixth or seventh consecutive days outside the regular workweek.

**Employees who do not qualify for a day's vacation pay under this provision shall be paid vacation pay as follows:

<u>Daily Schedule Employment</u>: 4% of straight time earnings

including hours worked on night

premiums at straight time.

Weekly Schedule Employment: 4% of guaranteed weekly earnings.

(c) To determine, for vacation purposes, the number of days worked in any workweek, the following formulae shall be used:

- (1) <u>Daily Schedule Employees</u> (who also worked under a weekly schedule in the preceding year):
 - 5 x Total hours worked at straight time (including
 - 40 hours worked on weekday night premiums) to a maximum of forty (40) hours.

(2) <u>Weekly Employees</u>:

Days worked are equal to the number of weekday minimum calls paid for, subject to the provisions of Article 32(b)*, above.

- (d) To determine, for vacation purposes, the rate at which each vacation day shall be paid, the following formulae shall be used:
- (1) <u>Daily Schedule Employees</u> (who also worked under a weekly schedule in the preceding year): One (1) day is equal to eight (8) hours average pay at straight time.
- (2) <u>Weekly Schedule Employees</u>: One (1) day is equal to one-fifth (1/5) of average weekly earnings, limited each week to the hours specified under the employee's weekly wage schedule.
- (3) Rates of pay shall be those in effect during the year in which the vacation is earned ("preceding year").

(e) Additional Vacation Provisions

The following additional vacation provisions shall apply to Weekly or Daily Schedule employees who meet the necessary eligibility qualifications:

(1) Eligibility Requirements

Commencing with vacations earned in the year 1980 and payable in the year 1981 and thereafter, eligible employees shall be those employees who actually worked for Producer for eight (8) consecutive "eligible" years, with an aggregate of not less than 1,600 "straight time" days worked with Producer in such eight (8) years.

As used in this provision, the term "year" shall mean the employee's personal income tax earnings year (also hereinafter referred to as "tax year"); the term "eligible year" shall mean a tax year in which the employee worked one hundred (100) or more "straight time" days for Producer; for weekly schedule employees, the term "straight time" days shall be deemed to include distant location Saturdays.

Any tax year in which the employee actually works less than one hundred (100) "straight time" days for Producer shall be excluded in computing the required eight (8) "eligible" tax years, and the "straight time" days worked in such year shall not be counted in computing the required aggregate of 1,600 "straight time" days to be worked in such eight (8) tax years.

Employees who fail to work more than one hundred (100) "straight time" days for such employer in each of any two (2) consecutive tax years shall, at the end of such second year, be considered new employees hereunder with no previous employment credit with Producer for the purpose of establishing the above eligibility requirements. Provided, however, that in determining such two (2) consecutive years, no year shall be included (and the "straight time" days worked in such year shall not be counted for any eligibility purposes hereunder) in which the employee could not work one hundred (100) "straight time" days for Producer due to either or both of the following:

- (i) The period of recorded leaves of absence granted by Producer;
- (ii) For the period during which the employee was absent and physically unable to work for Producer solely as a result of an "industrial accident" occurring to such employee while employed by Producer.

(2) <u>Vacation Days and Pay</u>

Such weekly or daily employees who become eligible on or after the date hereof, as above provided, shall, beginning with the date they so become eligible, earn with Producer fifty percent (50%) more in vacation time and money based upon the applicable weekly or daily employee* vacation schedule set forth above; any such employee shall be limited to earning a maximum of only fifteen (15) days vacation per year. Provided, that for the remainder of any such tax year in which such an employee becomes eligible, he shall only earn additional vacation time and money, as above provided, based solely on the "straight time" days he worked for Producer after he so became eligible and within the remaining portion of each year, to be computed separate and apart at the rate of one-half of the vacation benefit specified under the above applicable daily or weekly vacation schedule.

(3) <u>Loss of Eligibility</u>

Employees who become eligible, as above provided, but who thereafter either resign from employment with Producer or fail to work for Producer more than one hundred fifty (150) "straight time" days in any one tax year shall, as of the last day of such tax year or, in the case of resignation, the date of such resignation, lose such eligibility and right to earn the additional vacation days and pay above provided; in such event, they shall thereupon be considered new employees hereunder with no previous employment credit with Producer for the purpose of subsequently establishing the above eligibility requirements.

In determining whether any employee loses his eligibility for failure to work for Producer more than one hundred fifty (150) "straight time" days in a tax year, as above provided, no such year shall be counted for this purpose in which the employee could not work at least one hundred fifty-one (151) "straight time" days for Producer due to either or both of the following:

^{*}Vacation pay for such employee employed solely under a daily schedule shall be computed at the rate of 6.2762% instead of 4% as set forth in subparagraph (a)(1), above, of this Article 32.

- (i) The period of recorded leaves of absence granted such employee by Producer;
- (ii) The period during which such employee was absent and physically unable to work for Producer solely as a result of an "industrial accident" occurring to him while employed by Producer.

(4) Eligibility Credit

For the purposes of determining "eligible" years and "loss of eligibility" only, as above provided, employees who leave the employ of Producer to perform military service and who remain in the Armed Forces of the United States in accordance with the applicable National Selective Service Act (or other subsequently enacted comparable national legislation then in effect pertaining to such service), shall be credited as having worked for Producer the number of applicable days the employee would normally have been employed by Producer for "straight time" days in each workweek of the period of such service.

(f) Daily and Weekly Schedule Employees

- (1) Vacations are earned in one personal income tax earnings year and are paid for in the succeeding calendar year.
- (2) Vacations shall not be cumulative between calendar years and shall be taken at times approved by the Producer.
- (3) Sixth or seventh days in the employee's workweek (for daily employees), days outside the regular workweek of weekly employees and holidays occurring during vacation periods are not counted as days granted.
- (4) When any portion of the vacation period is less than a full payroll week by mutual agreement between the Producer and the employee, the Producer may grant leave of absence without pay for the remaining fractional portion of the payroll week.
- (5) Eligible employees who are no longer employed at the beginning of the calendar year in which their vacation pay for the preceding year is payable may obtain such vacation pay at any time subsequent to March 15 by notifying the Producer of their desire to obtain such vacation pay. Such notice shall set forth a date on or subsequent to the date of notice for the commencement of the period to which such vacation pay shall apply. The designation of such commencement date shall be at the sole discretion of such employees, and the Producer agrees to pay such employees the vacation pay due on or prior to such commencement date, but in no event shall the Producer be obligated to make such payment prior to March 15.
- (6) In the event of a layoff, an employee eligible for vacation shall not be required to take vacation at time of layoff.
- (7) Each eligible employee shall, if he so desires, submit to his department head, prior to June 1st, three (3) vacation dates in the order of his preference. In the event that none of the three (3) preferential dates is granted, the department head may establish date of vacation if conditions permit. However, he shall give any such employee not less than one (1) week's notice as to date of

vacation unless, upon the request of the employee, it is otherwise mutually agreed. Employees who do not submit preferential dates shall receive vacations on dates subject to the discretion of the department head.

- (8) Producer shall pay an eligible employee his vacation pay check not later than noon of the pay day preceding the commencement day of his vacation, provided the employee has made a request to Producer for such vacation check at least one week prior to such pay day preceding the commencement of such vacation.
- (9) If a successor company buys out Producer and continues the operation of Producer's studio, and if the buying company continues the employment at the studio of an employee of Producer, such employee shall retain with the buying company his appropriate vacation pay experience credit accrued with the selling company. If such employee is not so continued in employment by the buying company, then only Producer is responsible for any vacation pay due the employee at the time of his termination. If such employee is offered employment by the buying company, but elects not to continue his employment with the buying company, he shall be entitled to his accrued vacation pay from Producer.

(10) <u>Presentation of Claim for Hol</u>iday and/or Vacation Pay

- (i) Producers that currently pay for vacations and/or holidays on a weekly basis shall continue to adhere to their existing practice. Producers that currently pay for vacations and/or holidays pursuant to subparagraph (f)(10)(ii) below may instead elect on a production-by-production basis to pay on a weekly basis.
- (ii) Producers that currently make vacation and/or holiday payments at the end of the calendar year shall elect one of the following procedures for employees on layoff and for employees on payroll:

(A) With respect to employees on layoff:

- (1) On or after March 15 of the year following the calendar year on which vacation and/or holiday pay was earned, the Producer shall either:
- (a) mail or deliver to such employee his vacation and/or holiday pay; or
- (b) notify each such employee that he should claim his vacation and/or holiday pay pursuant to the provisions of this Agreement.
- (2) In the event the Producer mails the employee's vacation and/or holiday paycheck and it is returned or if the employee fails, within thirty (30) days following the date of mailing of the notice referred to in subparagraph (f)(10)(ii)(A)(1)(b) above, to claim his/her vacation and/or holiday pay, the Producer shall notify the Local Union of the names of those employees who have not claimed vacation and/or holiday pay. In the case of employees whose checks were returned, the Producers shall also forward the returned check(s) to the Local Union.
- (3) The Local Union shall endeavor to locate any employee who has not claimed his vacation and/or holiday pay. If it does so, it shall

forward to the employee his check or otherwise advise the employee of the department of the Producer to contact to claim such pay.

(4) If the Local Union is unable, within thirty (30) days following its receipt of the notice referred to in subparagraph (f)(10)(ii)(A)(2) above, to locate such employee(s), the Local Union shall so advise the Producer and return any unclaimed check(s) to the Producer.

(5) On or about March 15 of the second calendar year following the year in which holiday and/or vacation pay was earned ("the second calendar year"), employees who have not claimed their vacation and/or holiday pay will be notified that unless claimed by July 15 of that year, such pay will be sent to the Motion Picture Industry Pension Plan. On or about May 15 of the second calendar year, Producer will furnish to the Local Union a list showing the names of those employees who have not claimed vacation and/or holiday pay and the amount of vacation and/or holiday pay due to each, together with a notice that unless claimed by July 15, such holiday and/or vacation pay will be sent to the Motion Picture Industry Pension Plan.

(6) On or about July 15 of the second calendar year, unclaimed vacation and/or holiday pay will be contributed to the Motion Picture Industry Pension Plan and credited to the appropriate employee pension plan account. Money so contributed shall not be returned to the employee and shall fully discharge the Producer's and the Local Union's obligations hereunder to the employee with respect to the payment of vacation and/or holiday pay.

(B) With respect to employees on payroll:

(1) On or after March 15 of the year following the calendar year in which vacation and/or holiday pay was earned, the Producer shall either:

(a) mail or deliver to such employee his vacation and/or holiday pay; or

(b) notify each such employee that he should request holiday pay pursuant to the provisions of this Agreement and schedule his vacation according to this Agreement.

(2) In the event the employee fails to request such holiday pay and/or to schedule his vacation within thirty (30) days after the date of mailing of the notice referred to in subparagraph (f)(10)(ii)(B)(1)(b) above, the Producer shall notify the Local Union of the names of those employees who have not claimed such pay and/or scheduled their vacation.

(3) The Local Union shall, within thirty (30) days after receipt of the notice referred to in subparagraph (f)(10)(ii)(B)(2) above, endeavor to notify the employee and advise him to claim holiday pay and to schedule his vacation.

(4) On or about March 15 of the second calendar year, employees who have not claimed their vacation and/or holiday pay will be notified that unless claimed by July 15 of that year, such pay will be sent to the

Motion Picture Industry Pension Plan. On or about May 15 of the second calendar year, Producer will furnish to the Local Union a list showing the names of those employees who have not claimed vacation and/or holiday pay and the amount of vacation and/or holiday pay due to each, together with a notice that unless claimed by July 15, such holiday and/or vacation pay will be sent to the Motion Picture Industry Pension Plan.

(5) On or about July 15 of the second calendar year, unclaimed vacation and/or holiday pay will be contributed to the Motion Picture Industry Pension Plan and credited to the appropriate employee pension plan account. Money so contributed shall not be returned to the employee and shall fully discharge the Producer's and Local Union's obligations hereunder with respect to the payment of vacation and/or holiday pay.

(iii) New signatory Producers shall adhere to the practice of paying vacation and holiday pay currently on a weekly basis unless other arrangements are made by them with the IATSE.

33. SEVERANCE PAY

(a) Employees employed by Producer shall receive the severance pay set forth below if they have worked the necessary qualified years for the Producer as follows:

Number of Consecutive	Not Offered Employment	Maximum
Qualified Years Employee	Within Following Number of	Number of
Already Has on the Date of	Elapsed Days After Severance	Weeks of
Severance	Occurs	Severance Pay
1-2	90	1
3-4	90	2
5-8	90	3
9	90	4
10	270*	5
11-12	270*	6
13-14	270*	7
15	270*	8
16	270*	9
17	270*	10
18	270*	11
19	270*	12
20	270*	13

^{*}If the employee is not offered comparable employment within ninety (90) days elapsed time after severance occurs, two (2) weeks of accrued severance pay shall be payable. If he is not offered comparable employment within two hundred seventy (270) elapsed days time after severance occurs, the unpaid balance of the total accrued severance pay shall be payable.

- (b) The rate at which severance pay is payable shall be determined in the same manner as the rate at which vacation pay is determined under the vacation pay provisions of this Agreement; provided, however, that the base period used in computing the employee's average earnings shall, for the purpose of severance pay, be based on the twelve (12) consecutive month period ending on the date of severance, instead of the employee's personal income tax earnings year used in computing vacation pay.
- (c) A "year period" shall be a period of three hundred sixty-five (365) consecutive calendar days, unless extended as herein provided, with such period to commence with the date the employment is terminated and computed backward in retrospect upon the prior employment record with Producer. A "qualified year" shall be such a year period in which employee actually works two hundred (200) days hereunder for Producer. If such employee has less than two such consecutive "qualified" years, then he shall be deemed to have a single "qualified" year only if he actually works hereunder for Producer for: (1) one or more days during the first six (6) months of the eighteen (18) month period immediately prior to the date his employment is terminated and, also (2) two hundred (200) days during the period of three hundred sixty-five (365) consecutive calendar days immediately preceding the date his employment is terminated.
- (1) In computing past "qualified years," any period of two hundred seventy (270) elapsed days commencing prior to the date hereof, in which the employee did not actually work for Producer, will be deemed to have broken the employment record of such employee and he shall be considered to be a new employee thereafter for the purposes of determining "qualified years." In the event the severance of such employment occurs after the date hereof, then if the employee is not offered comparable employment within such two hundred seventy (270) elapsed days after such severance occurs, his employment record shall thereupon be terminated and, if rehired thereafter by Producer, he shall be considered a new employee for purposes hereunder as of the date of such rehire.
- (2) In computing qualified years, if the employee actually worked one or more but less than two hundred (200) days hereunder for Producer in any respective year period, then such year period shall not be counted, but shall be bridged in computing "consecutive qualified years." However, in no event shall qualified years be counted prior to the most recent termination in employment after which such employee was re-employed by Producer as a new employee as herein defined.
- (3) If an employee on the date of the severance of his employment hereunder with Producer after the date hereof would otherwise have had one (1), two (2), three (3) or four (4) consecutive "qualified years" with Producer, but had received severance pay either before or after the date hereof, then, for these purposes, he shall be deemed to be a new employee after such payment and the applicable consecutive qualified years shall be based and computed only upon his employment with Producer after he so became such a new employee.

For example: Employee worked for Producer from December 10, 1961 to January 1, 1963, at which time he was dismissed and thereafter paid two weeks severance pay. He is then considered a new employee for severance pay purposes. He was re-employed by Producer on April 15, 1963 and dismissed on April

-53-

20, 1964. He was not re-employed by Producer. Ninety (90) days after April 20, 1964, he would be entitled to his maximum severance pay of one (1) week.

For example: Employee worked for Producer from December 10, 1961 to January 1, 1963, at which time he was dismissed and thereafter paid two weeks severance pay. He is then a new employee for severance pay purposes. He was re-employed by Producer on July 15, 1963 and dismissed on February 1, 1964 and not rehired thereafter. He would not be entitled to any severance pay from Producer.

If an employee on the date of the severance of employment hereunder with Producer after the date hereof would otherwise already have had five (5) or more consecutive "qualified years" with Producer, he shall be entitled to the total number of weeks of severance pay as provided in subparagraph (a) above, less an "offset" in the number of days or weeks of any severance pay he received from Producer before the date hereof in connection with employment which is considered in the computation of such qualified years or with "bridged" years. This "offset" shall apply towards the payment due after each respective ninety (90) days, and also to the total number of weeks of severance pay accrued as referred to above. In this instance, payment by Producer of full severance pay to employee prior to the date hereof shall not break the employee's employment with such Producer for purposes of computing consecutive qualified years hereunder.

For example: On December 31, 1963, the employee receives two (2) weeks severance pay from Producer. He is re-employed on February 15, 1964 and continues work with Producer to March 1, 1965, at which time he is dismissed. On that date, he had twenty (20) consecutive qualified years with Producer. He is not re-employed by Producer until March 3, 1966. The two (2) weeks of severance pay of December 31, 1963 are offset against the two (2) weeks of partial severance pay he would otherwise have been entitled to after ninety (90) days following March 1, 1965 and he is not paid anything at that time. After two hundred seventy (270) days following March 1, 1965, he is entitled to eight (8) weeks of severance pay, the unpaid balance of the total accrued maximum ten (10) of weeks severance pay.

(4) Any severance pay paid to an employee after the date hereof under this Agreement shall correspondingly reduce the total number of weeks of severance pay to which he is entitled. An employee who receives or has received full severance pay hereunder after the date hereof shall be considered to be a new employee thereafter for the purpose of this provision.

For example: The employee is dismissed on February 1, 1964 and on such date already had twenty-three (23) consecutive qualified years. Ninety (90) days after February 1, 1964, he is paid two (2) weeks partial severance pay. He returns to work for Producer on May 15, 1964. He is again dismissed on August 15, 1964. Ninety (90) days after August 15, 1964, he is again paid two (2) weeks partial severance pay. If he is not offered comparable employment within two hundred seventy (270) elapsed days from August 15, 1964, he is then entitled to six (6) weeks severance pay. This is the unpaid balance of his total of ten (10) weeks maximum accrued severance pay.

In the example above, suppose the employee was paid the six (6) weeks severance pay on May 15, 1965. He is then re-employed on August 1, 1966 (he is now considered a new employee). He works continually to August 15, 1967, at

which time he is dismissed. He is not employed again. After ninety (90) days, he would be entitled to one (1) week's severance pay, which is his then maximum number of weeks severance pay to which he is entitled.

(d) If the employee has refused an offer of comparable employment from the Producer or was not available when called for work by Producer within the ninety (90) or two hundred seventy (270) day period, as the case may be, as provided in subparagraph (a) above, or was dismissed for cause, or if he voluntarily resigns or is laid off as a result of physical incapacity, epidemic, fire, action of the elements, strike, walkouts, labor disputes, governmental order, court order or order of any other legally constituted body, act of God, public enemy, war, riot, civil commotion, or for any other cause or causes beyond the control of the Producer, whether of the same or any other nature, the employee shall not be entitled to any severance pay. If the employee was not available when called for work by Producer as above provided, then Producer, as soon as practical, shall notify the Union that such call was placed and that the employee was not available.

With respect to call-backs after layoffs for severance pay, it is recognized that in certain circumstances it may be difficult for an individual to accept a call immediately when he is currently employed at another studio. It is further recognized that in certain circumstances it may be difficult for the employee, as well as a hardship to the studio where he is then employed, to be required to accept a call immediately without any notice to his then present employer.

It is believed that in the great majority of cases reasonable consideration should be given so that the employee will not lose his severance pay credits. To this end, it is the intent of the parties hereto that if an employee who has qualified for severance pay has been laid off by a studio and, within the ninety-day period referred to, such studio recalls the employee at a time when such employee is unable to accept such recall because of other employment in the motion picture industry, then such ninety-day period shall be extended by a period equivalent to the period of employment for which the employee was being recalled, but in no event to exceed twenty (20) days. In the event that such employee is again recalled by the studio within the ninety-day period, as extended, and does not accept such recall because of other employment in the motion picture industry, or for any other reason, except as otherwise herein provided, then such employee shall lose his qualification for severance pay and, in the event he is subsequently rehired by Producer, then such rehire shall be as a new employee for purposes hereunder.

In the event the employee is unavailable to accept such recall because of employment outside the motion picture industry at the time of such recall, he shall have a maximum of two (2) days after the day of such recall to make himself available and, if he fails to do so, then such employee shall lose his qualification for severance pay and, in the event he is subsequently rehired by Producer, then such rehire shall be as a new employee for purposes hereunder.

Such provisions with reference to the ninety-day period shall also attach to the two hundred seventy (270) day period.

(e) The employment year will be extended by the length of any authorized "leave of absence without pay."

- (f) This Article does not apply to employees who are dismissed or not reemployed due to seniority requirements.
- (g) If a successor company buys out Producer and continues the operation of Producer's studio, and if the buying company continues the employment at the studio of an employee of Producer, such employee shall retain with the buying company his appropriate severance pay experience credit accrued with Producer and his employment shall not be considered to be terminated for severance pay purposes.

If such employee is not so continued in employment by the buying company, then Producer is responsible for any severance pay due the employee at the time of his termination.

If such employee is offered employment by the buying company, but elects not to continue his employment with the buying company, he shall not be entitled to any severance pay from either Producer or buying company.

34. PENSION, WELFARE AND MISCELLANEOUS

The provisions of Article VI ("Insignia of IATSE"), VIII ("Foremen and Supervisory Employees"), XII ("Health Plan"), XIII ("Pension Plan"), XIIIA ("Motion Picture Industry Individual Account Plan"), XIV ("Motion Picture Industry Health Plan - Retired Employees Fund"), XV ("Producer Retirement Plans"), XVI ("Report of Locations and Production Schedules"), XX ("Policy, Applicability of Agreement and Subcontracting") and XXV ("Contract Services Administration Trust Fund"), as contained in the "Producer - I.A.T.S.E. and M.P.T.A.A.C. Basic Agreement of 2012" shall be deemed incorporated herein with the same force and effect as if fully set forth herein for the period October 1, 2012 through September 30, 2015, except that (1) the Producer contribution rate to the Active Employees Fund refereed to in Article XII of the Basic Agreement shall increase by \$1.00 per hour effective September 30, 2012 (in lieu of July 29, 2012); and (2) the parties agree to reallocate to the Active Employees Fund the thirty and five-tenths cents (\$0.305) per hour contribution that previously was allocated to the Motion Picture Industry Individual Account Plan ("IAP") under prior Agreements effective September 30, 2012 (in lieu of July 29, 2012).

(a) Pay Television, Videodisc/Videocassette Markets

If and when a program which has been produced primarily for the pay television and/or the videodisc/videocassette markets is subsequently broadcast on free television, the Producer will pay to the Motion Picture Industry Pension Plan four and five-tenths percent (4.5%) of the "Producer's gross," as that term is defined in Article XXVIII(b)(1)(ii) of the "Producer - I.A.T.S.E. and M.P.T.A.A.C. Basic Agreement of 2012."

35. OTHER WORKING CONDITIONS

Unless modified, all the studio working conditions, above provided, shall prevail on distant location.

36. REPORTING OF ACCIDENTS

The nature and place of hospitalization of all accident cases requiring hospitalization shall be reported by the Producer to the IATSE as soon as practicable after the accident. An employee who is injured while at work hereunder shall be credited with no less than a minimum call on the day of such injury.

37. EMPLOYEES IN THE ARMED SERVICES

Recognizing the moral and legal responsibility to the employees subject to this Agreement who have entered into the Armed Services, the Producer and the IATSE agree that they have a joint responsibility (subject to the then-existing statutes) in the reinstatement of such employees to the jobs such employees held prior to their entry into the Armed Services.

Producer and the IATSE agree that employees temporarily holding such jobs will be displaced by such returning employees.

38. MANNING AND ASSIGNMENT

- (a) In the Technical Department, no machinery, equipment, devices or processes covered by this Videotape Electronics Supplemental Basic Agreement shall be set up, and when required to be operated, or broken down unless a person is assigned to perform such required work at the location of same for the entire period of such set-up and required operation or breakdown, as the case may be.
- (b) Employees hereunder shall not be interchangeable in their duties, except that employees in the technical department may be interchanged in the performance of the various functions encompassed within such technical department and except, further, that with respect to employees in the stagecraft department, "others" in the stagecraft department are always interchangeable in the performance of the various functions encompassed within such department; however, chiefs in the Stagecraft Department, in all cases, can assist, but are interchangeable only on remotes (locations). Nothing herein shall be construed as authorizing the Producer to assign a single employee to handle two (2) or more operating positions at one time.
- (c) (1) Except as provided in subparagraph (2) below, for each camera in operation, one camera operator, when required to operate such camera, shall be assigned and, while so assigned to operate such camera, shall not be called upon to perform other duties.

(2) Notwithstanding the foregoing:

When two or more cameras are used on a television motion picture and the Director of Photography makes a request to operate one of the cameras, he may do so, provided that:

(i) the Producer notifies the Local Union and the International Union of the request; and

- (ii) a Camera Operator is engaged to operate the other camera, and is employed on the same day as the Director of Photography is operating.
- (iii) If the Director of Photography is not a permanent resident of the United States and has not previously been employed under this Agreement or the Local #600 Agreement (or its predecessor Agreements) and makes such a request, he may also operate the camera only if the Producer first notifies both the Local Union and the International of the request during pre-production and receives approval of the request from the International Union. The International Union agrees that it will not unreasonably deny any request for a non-U.S. resident Director of Photography to operate the camera.
- (d) If a microphone on a sound boom is moved during a recording session, a technician must be assigned.
- (e) Subject to the supervisor, the assigned technical director shall be responsible for determining the number of video control units which are to be controlled by a single technician.
- (f) One technician may operate two (2) videotape machines provided the same feed is recorded on both machines or he may operate more than two (2) machines with respect to recording or playback as long as it does not create an unreasonable workload on the technician. In making dupes of a videotape recording, one technician may be assigned to the playback machines and two (2) or more machines recording dupes provided all such machines are in the same room. Additional dupe machines may be used in adjacent areas with the understanding and agreement of the IATSE, which agreement will not be unreasonably withheld providing the workload does not cause an unreasonable hardship on the operator. A technician in the process of operating tape machines for recording or playback, as defined above, shall not be required to perform another job unless or until that recording or playback is stopped.

If the technician believes the workload is unreasonable, he should bring it to the immediate attention of his supervisor and attempt to resolve the problem. Failure to resolve the matter may then be followed with the grievance procedure.

- (g) All switching from one camera to another shall be done by a technical director who shall, in addition, be in immediate charge of and be responsible for the technical performance of the technical crew on any specific production.
- (h) The Director of Photography shall be responsible for directing others in connection with the placement of lighting equipment on any production and he shall be responsible for determining the quantity and quality of lighting.
- (i) On each studio shooting unit, there shall be assigned a chief lighting technician, a chief grip and a chief property person.

On remotes (locations), a chief shall be assigned for each such classification when equipment in that classification is taken and used.

When an ENG-type crew transports and utilizes four (4) or fewer "portable television lighting fixtures," a lighting technician need not be assigned. For the purpose of this provision, a "portable television lighting fixture" is defined as a

fixture containing a lamp capable of being operated by battery pack or 110 volts AC, but in no case shall such lamp exceed 1,000 watts in ratings.

(j) Whenever the "Tape Room" is in operation, a technical director, or a technician upgraded to the position of a technical director, shall be assigned for each day of such operation. Such person shall be an operational person on the job.

39. JURISDICTIONAL DISPUTES

The IATSE agrees to cooperate in good faith with the Producer and other Unions in the industry in working out a method for the determination of jurisdictional disputes without work stoppages. Appropriate clauses shall be incorporated in this Agreement to cover any method or means that shall be agreed upon.

40. <u>LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING RE PROCEDURE FOR</u> IMPLEMENTING PARAGRAPH 39

- (a) If a jurisdictional dispute should arise between or among the West Coast Studio Local Unions, it will be submitted to the IATSE for resolution.
- (b) Prior to rendering a decision thereon, the IATSE shall notify the AMPTP of the existence of the dispute and, upon request of the AMPTP, shall consider the position of the Producer concerning the dispute.
- (c) In the event that the AMPTP disagrees with the IATSE decision as to which Local should be assigned the work, the IATSE agrees to meet with the AMPTP in a good faith effort to resolve the question.

41. TRAINING

The parties agree to establish a program to train technicians for classifications in the Technical Department. Such mutually-established training program shall be administered by CSATF.

The Producer and the IATSE agree to appoint a joint committee for the purpose of studying the feasibility of creating a training program for maintenance engineering apprentices.

The parties recognize that deductions from hourly contributions (in the amount of one cent (1ϕ) from contributions made at the rate of two and one-quarter cents $(2^1/4\phi)$ per hour and in the amount of one-third cent $(1/3\phi)$ from contributions made at the rate of three-quarters cents $(3/4\phi)$ per hour) have been made under previous collective bargaining agreements for the purpose of providing training or other agreed-upon programs for the benefit of persons who suffer displacement as a result of the introduction and utilization of electronics technology. The parties agree that any CSATF monies which were earmarked for exclusive use in providing training or other programs to persons who suffered displacement as a result of the introduction and utilization of electronic technology may be released to cover expenditures required for any other agreed-upon training programs for IATSE classifications in

addition to covering expenditures for continuing videotape retraining programs. Any person who successfully completes an approved, *bona fide* training program offered through CSATF shall be entitled to placement on the appropriate roster for which trained.

42. CONFLICT WITH LAWS

In the event that any provisions of this Agreement relating to the amounts and payment of wages or other financial benefits are affected by any legislation, decision of a court of competent jurisdiction or governmental regulation in such manner so that such wages or other financial benefits would be increased over, or decreased under, the amount intended to be paid by the parties hereto at the time of the execution of this Agreement, then each of the parties hereto agrees that upon written notice from the other party setting forth the provisions to be negotiated, they will renegotiate for modification of such provisions so that such provisions will conform to such legislation, decision of a court of competent jurisdiction or governmental regulation, as the case may be, and will provide, as nearly as possible, for payment of wages or other financial benefits, in the amount intended to be paid by the parties hereto at the time of the execution hereof.

If the parties are unable to arrive at an agreement within thirty (30) days after delivery of such notice, then such provisions in question shall be immediately submitted to an Arbitration Committee composed of one member designated by the Producer, one member by the Union and an Impartial Chairman, to be selected by such other two members within ten (10) days following such thirty-day period provided above. This Arbitration Committee shall promptly proceed to hear and settle such matter. The authority of this Arbitration Committee to decide shall be limited solely to determining the appropriate modifications of such provisions so that such provisions will conform to such legislation, decision of a court of competent jurisdiction or governmental regulation, as the case may be, and will provide, as nearly as possible, for the payment of wages and other financial benefits in the amount intended to be paid by the parties at the time of execution of this Agreement. The terms and conditions of such appropriate modifications, if any, by the said Arbitration Committee, shall be effective and operative as of the date on which the provisions, so modified accordingly, were so affected by any such legislation, decision of a court of competent jurisdiction or governmental regulation, as the case may be, in such manner and to the extent as above described and provided. The amounts and payments of wages or other financial benefits contained in such appropriate modifications, if any, made by such Arbitration Committee, shall be computed and paid thereunder retroactive to the effective date of such modifications.

In the event that no such modifications can be made, as above provided, because of any legislation, decision of a court of competent jurisdiction or governmental regulation, Producer shall not be liable for any retroactive back pay adjustments, or any other penalty, if any such modification is thereafter permissible. The decision of the said Arbitration Committee shall be final, and shall not be subject to the grievance procedure in Article 11 above, but its authority to decide shall be limited to the issue and remedy herein provided. The above procedure and conditions shall be the exclusive remedy for determining any dispute arising under this Article 41.

Upon written notice by such Arbitration Committee to the respective parties hereto, the modification of such provisions, as determined by said Committee as above provided, shall automatically become a part of this Agreement. Fees and expenses of the Impartial Chairman shall be borne equally by the Union and the Producers.

43. TECHNOLOGICAL CHANGE

(a) Definition of Technological Change

As used herein, the term "technological change" means the introduction of any new or modified devices or equipment for the purpose of performing any work by employees covered by this Agreement which directly results in a change in the number of employees employed under this Agreement or which results, with respect to the performance of work in any classification hereunder, in materially changing the job description thereof, if any, provided herein, or in requiring substantially different training, qualification or skills therefor.

(b) Producer's Right to Institute Technological Changes

The parties hereto agree that Producer has the unrestricted right to make technological changes and that such right shall not be subject to grievance or arbitration or any other proceeding. However, Producer's right to make technological changes shall be subject to the provisions of subparagraphs (c), (d), (e) and (f) of this Article 43.

(c) Notice of Technological Change

If Producer proposes to make any technological change, it shall give written notice thereof to Union and to any other Union affected by such change. Such notice shall be given as soon as possible but not less than thirty (30) days prior to instituting such change.

(d) Retraining

If any technological change permanently displaces any person in the performance of his job classification for Producer, and

- (1) such person, as of the date of such displacement, is entitled under the provisions of Article 33 hereof ("Severance Pay") to be credited with at least one (1) "qualified year" arising out of his employment by Producer; and
- (2) such person is qualified to be retrained for an available job resulting from such technological change or for other jobs which Producer has available within Union's jurisdiction, or within the jurisdiction of any other Union which is a party to the Memorandum of Agreement of 1965, or for any other available job opportunity with Producer, then:

Producer agrees to endeavor to retrain such person for such available job at Producer's expense, in which event the provisions of subparagraph (e), below, shall not apply. Union agrees, notwithstanding anything in this Agreement to the contrary, to permit such retraining and to cooperate with Producer with respect thereto. Union

further agrees, for the benefit of other Union parties to the Memorandum of Agreement of 1965, in consideration of the inclusion in their respective contracts of a clause identical with this Article 43, to permit retraining within this Union's jurisdiction of employees displaced from jobs within the jurisdiction of such other Union parties; provided, however, that such other Union parties' displaced employees are qualified for retraining in this Union's jurisdiction and provided, further, that such permission shall be on condition (applicable to this Article 43 only) that this Union has been notified of such available job and within forty-eight (48) hours thereafter (excluding Saturdays, Sundays and holidays) is unable to furnish competent available persons on the Industry Experience Roster to fill such available job. Any such person offered retraining pursuant to this subparagraph (d) shall, of course, have the right to reject the same, but any such rejection shall discharge Producer's obligations under this Article 43 unless the job opportunity for which Producer offered retraining was at a lower rate of pay than the job from which employee is being displaced.

(e) Displacement Pay

If any such technological change permanently displaces any person in the performance of his job classification for Producer, and

- (1) such person, as of the date of such displacement, is entitled under the provisions of Article 33 hereof ("Severance Pay") to be credited with at least one (1) "qualified year" arising out of his employment by Producer; and
- (2) such person makes written application to Producer within thirty (30) days after such displacement to receive displacement pay (as herein defined), then:

Producer shall pay him the amount of compensation set forth in the following table and, upon such payment, he shall be removed from the Industry Experience Roster, so far as such Producer is concerned, and from the Studio Seniority Roster, if any.

Qualified Years as of the Date of Displacement	Number of Weeks of Displacement Pay Payable
1 or 2	1
3	1½
4	2
5 to 9 (inclusive)	3
10 or 11	5
12 or 13	6
14 or 15	7
16 or 17	8
18 or 19	9
20 or more	10

The payment of displacement pay, as above provided, shall be separate and apart from any obligation Producer may have to pay severance pay to such displaced person under the provisions of Article 33 hereof ("Severance Pay"). Notwithstanding anything in this subparagraph (e) to the contrary, no such displaced person shall be eligible for displacement pay if:

- (i) Producer offers the training referred to in subparagraph (d) above and such person rejects it, unless the training rejected is for a job at a lower rate of pay, or
- (ii) such person is offered a job by Producer at an equal or better rate of pay, or
- (iii) such person accepts any job with Producer even though such job is at a lower rate of pay.

(f) Negotiation of New Rates

If any technological change results, with respect to the performance of work in any classification hereunder, in materially changing the job description thereof, if any, provided herein, or in requiring substantially different training, qualification or skills therefor, and either the Producer or the Union desires to negotiate a new rate or classification for such job, the party desiring such negotiation shall give written notice to such effect to the other party within thirty (30) days following the date upon which any such job is so affected. Upon receipt of such notice, the parties shall immediately endeavor to agree upon the proper classification or rate for such job. Any such agreement shall be final and binding upon the parties concerned. If no such agreement is reached within thirty (30) days after such written notice is received, either party to this Agreement may, within thirty (30) days thereafter, invoke Step Two of the grievance procedure provided in Article 11 hereof or, if they mutually agree to waive Step Two, may proceed immediately to Step Three of the grievance procedure so provided. The rate or classification determined by such agreement or by any arbitration pursuant to Step Three of the grievance procedure shall be effective retroactive to the date upon which any employee commenced performing services in any such affected job, but no reduction in rate shall be retroactive.

(g) Experimental Technological Changes

The provisions of subparagraphs (c), (d), (e) and (f) above shall not apply to any experimental technological change except that if any such change becomes other than experimental and any increased rate for a job affected thereby is negotiated pursuant to subparagraph (f) above, such increased rate shall be retroactive to the date upon which an employee commenced performing the changed services in such affected job. As used herein, the term "experimental technological change" shall mean a technological change which is instituted by Producer for the primary purpose of determining, under operating conditions, the feasibility and adequacy of performance of any new or modified device or equipment; provided, however, that the change shall no longer be considered experimental after the date upon which its operation by persons under the jurisdiction of this Agreement is no longer subject to supervision by the technicians or engineers concerned with its development. Nothing in this subparagraph (g) shall be construed to deprive Union of jurisdiction over any job over which it otherwise has jurisdiction hereunder.

(h) <u>Disputes Concerning Retraining, Displacement Pay and Negotiation of</u> New Rates

If a dispute arises between Union and Producer with respect to any determination required by subparagraphs (d), (e), (f) or (g) of this Article 43, such

dispute shall be subject to the grievance procedure set forth in Article 11 of this Agreement, but any award arising out of such grievance or arbitration shall be limited to the enforcement of the provisions of said subparagraphs hereof and shall not affect Producer's right to make technological changes.

44. REFERENCES

Any employment with Producer under a collective bargaining agreement subject to the Basic Agreement shall be considered under Article 22, "Minimum Call;" Article 31, "Holidays;" Article 32, "Vacations;" and Article 33, "Severance Pay;" provided, however, that the employee shall not be entitled to any such benefits more than once whether under this Agreement or such other agreements.

45. ESTABLISHMENT OF COMMITTEES

- (a) The parties agree to form a Committee to address complaints that, with the advent of new technology allowing up to forty (40) minutes of continuous recording of photography, microphone boom operators are sometimes required to hold a boom for long periods of time, which could result in muscle fatigue. The Committee will explore approaches to this issue.
- (b) A special Advanced Technology Committee shall be established, consisting of representatives of the IATSE and representatives of the Producers, to discuss further those proposals which were submitted to the Producer by the IATSE during the 2006 negotiations and which are identified in item 7 of the Memorandum of Agreement of October 1, 2006 for the Producer–I.A.T.S.E. and M.P.T.A.A.C. Videotape Electronics Supplemental Basic Agreement.
- (c) During the term of this Agreement, the parties agree to meet for the purpose of discussing changes in working conditions on non-dramatic programs, with the goals of addressing the competitive problems of producing non-dramatic programs under the Videotape Agreement and achieving production efficiencies.

FOR THE ALLIANCE OF MOTION PICTURE & TELEVISION PRODUCERS ON BEHALF OF THE COMPANIES LISTED HEREIN AND THOSE PRODUCERS WHO HAVE EFFECTIVELY CONSENTED TO BE PART OF THE SAID MULTI-EMPLOYER BARGAINING UNIT

Dated: Quegnof 1 2013

Carol A. Lombardini

President, AMPTP

FOR THE INTERNATIONAL ALLIANCE OF THEATRICAL STAGE EMPLOYEES AND MOVING PICTURE TECHNICIANS, ARTISTS AND ALLIED CRAFTS OF THE UNITED STATES, ITS TERRITORIES AND CANADA

Dated: 7/38/13

Matthew D. Loeb

President

EXHIBIT "Z" - STUDIO ZONE MAP



Studio Zone Defined - The Studio Zone shall be the area within a circle 30 miles in radius from Beverly Blvd. and La Cienega Blvd., Los Angeles, California and includes Agua Dulce, Castaic (including Lake Castaic), Leo Carillo State Beach, Ontario International Airport, Piru and Pomona (including the Los Angeles County Fair Grounds). The Metro-Goldwyn-Mayer, Inc. Conejo Ranch property shall be considered as within the Studio Zone.

(Circle drawn by AMPTP Research Center)

EXHIBIT "Z"

ALLIANCE OF MOTION PICTURE & TELEVISION PRODUCERS

15301 Ventura Boulevard, Building E, Sherman Oaks, CA 91403 Tel: 818.995.3600 • Fax: 818.285.4450 • www.amptp.org

Carol A. Lombardini Direct: 818.935.5930
President carol@amptp.org

As of October 1, 2012

Matthew D. Loeb
International President
International Alliance of Theatrical Stage Employees and
Moving Picture Technicians, Artists and Allied Crafts
of the United States, its Territories and Canada
207 West 25th Street, 4th Floor
New York, New York 10001

Re: Special Conditions for One-Hour Episodic Television Series, the Production of Which Commenced Prior to October 1, 2003, and for One-Half Hour and One-Hour Pilots

Dear Matt:

This will memorialize the agreement reached in the 1993 negotiations and confirmed in the 1996, 2000, 2001, 2003, 2006, 2009 and 2012 negotiations to apply the following special conditions to pre-production and production of one-hour episodic television series, the production of which commenced prior to October 1, 2003, and all pilots (half-hour or one-hour) which are committed to be produced in Los Angeles:

a. Wages - For pilots and the first year of any series, except series which receive a short order of seven or fewer episodes in the first year, the wage rates set forth in the Videotape Agreement for the period immediately preceding the period in question shall apply (*e.g.*, during the period September 30, 2012 to September 28, 2013, the wage rates for the period October 2, 2011 to September 29, 2012 shall apply); thereafter, the wage rates in the Videotape Agreement shall apply.

For series which receive a short order of seven (7) or fewer episodes in the first year, the wage rates set forth in the Videotape Agreement for the period immediately preceding the period in question shall apply for the first two (2) years of the series; thereafter, the wage rates in the Videotape Agreement shall apply.

- b. <u>Vacation</u> No vacation pay shall be payable for a pilot and the first year of any series; in the second year of the series, vacation will be payable at one-half of the applicable percentage in the Videotape Agreement; thereafter, the vacation provisions in the Videotape Agreement shall apply.
- c. <u>Holidays Not Worked</u> No unworked holiday pay shall be payable for a pilot and the first year of any series; in the second year of the series, unworked holiday pay will be payable at one-half of the applicable percentage in the Videotape Agreement; thereafter, the unworked holiday provisions in the Videotape Agreement shall apply.
- d. <u>Holidays Worked</u> Each employee working on a holiday shall be paid a minimum of eight (8) hours at double time for such holiday.
- e. Overtime Daily overtime for hours worked shall be paid at the rate of time-and-one-half for each hour worked after eight (8) work hours, except as otherwise provided in the Videotape Agreement; golden hours shall be paid for each hour worked after twelve (12) work hours.
- f. Transportation Allowance With respect to employees reporting to a "zone location," as described in the Videotape Agreement, Producer shall not be required to pay a transportation allowance to any employee who travels to any location in Los Angeles County within a ten (10) mile radius from a point to be determined by the Producer. Producer shall give prior notice to the IATSE of the point so designated. Such point may be changed by Producer at the beginning of each season. Commencing outside the ten (10) mile radius, a transportation allowance will be paid pursuant to the Videotape Agreement. The IATSE will not unreasonably refuse a request from the Producer that employees report to a location which is a reasonable distance beyond the thirty (30) mile zone described in the Videotape Agreement. Secured parking will be provided at such locations in accordance with the Videotape Agreement.
- g. <u>Interchange</u> Producer may interchange employees as provided in the Videotape Agreement.

Matthew D. Loeb As of October 1, 2012 Page 3

If the foregoing comports with your understanding of our agreement, please so indicate by executing this sideletter in the space reserved for your signature.

Sincerely,

Carol A. Lombardini

CAL:bel

ACCEPTED AND AGREED:

Matthew D. Loeb International President

ALLIANCE OF MOTION PICTURE & TELEVISION PRODUCERS

15301 Ventura Boulevard, Building E, Sherman Oaks, CA 91403 Tel: 818.995.3600 • Fax: 818.285.4450 • www.amptp.org

Carol A. Lombardini Direct: 818.935.5930
President carol@amptp.org

As of October 1, 2012

Matthew D. Loeb
International President
International Alliance of Theatrical Stage Employees and
Moving Picture Technicians, Artists and Allied Crafts
of the United States, its Territories and Canada
207 West 25th Street, 4th Floor
New York, New York 10001

Re: Special Conditions for New One-Hour Episodic Television Series, the Production of Which Commences On or After October 1, 2003

Dear Matt:

This will memorialize the agreement reached in the 2003 negotiations and confirmed in the 2006, 2009 and 2012 negotiations to apply the following special conditions to pre-production and production of one-hour episodic television series, the production of which commences on or after October 1, 2003, which are committed to be produced in Los Angeles:

- a. <u>Wages</u> For the first two (2) production seasons of any series, the wage rates set forth in the Videotape Agreement for the period immediately preceding the period in question shall apply (*e.g.*, during the period September 30, 2012 to September 28, 2013, the wage rates for the period October 2, 2011 to September 29, 2012 shall apply); thereafter, the wage rates in the Videotape Agreement shall apply.
- b. <u>Vacation</u> No vacation pay shall be payable for the first year of any series; in the second year of the series, vacation will be payable at one-half of the applicable percentage in the Videotape Agreement; thereafter, the vacation provisions in the Videotape Agreement shall apply.
- c. <u>Holidays Not Worked</u> No unworked holiday pay shall be payable for a pilot and the first year of any series; in the second year of the series, unworked holiday pay will be payable at one-half of the applicable percentage in the Videotape Agreement; thereafter, the unworked holiday provisions in the Videotape Agreement shall apply.

- d. <u>Holidays Worked</u> Each employee working on a holiday shall be paid a minimum of eight (8) hours at double time for such holiday.
- e. Overtime Daily overtime for hours worked shall be paid at the rate of time-and-one-half for each hour worked after eight (8) work hours, except as otherwise provided in the Videotape Agreement; golden hours shall be paid for each hour worked after twelve (12) work hours.
- f. Transportation Allowance With respect to employees reporting to a "zone location," as described in the Videotape Agreement, Producer shall not be required to pay a transportation allowance to any employee who travels to any location in Los Angeles County within a ten (10) mile radius from a point to be determined by the Producer. Producer shall give prior notice to the IATSE of the point so designated. Such point may be changed by Producer at the beginning of each season. Commencing outside the ten (10) mile radius, a transportation allowance will be paid pursuant to the Videotape Agreement. The IATSE will not unreasonably refuse a request from the Producer that employees report to a location which is a reasonable distance beyond the thirty (30) mile zone described in the Videotape Agreement. Secured parking will be provided at such locations in accordance with the Videotape Agreement.
- g. <u>Interchange</u> Producer may interchange employees as provided in the Videotape Agreement.

If the foregoing comports with your understanding of our agreement, please so indicate by executing this sideletter in the space reserved for your signature.

Sincerely,

Carol A. Lombardini

CAL:bel

ACCEPTED AND AGREED:

14. Col

Matthew D. Loeb

International President

ALLIANCE OF MOTION PICTURE & TELEVISION PRODUCERS

15301 Ventura Boulevard, Building E, Sherman Oaks, CA 91403 Tel: 818.995.3600 • Fax: 818.285.4450 • www.amptp.org

Carol A. Lombardini Direct: 818.935.5930

carol@amptp.org

As of October 1, 2006 Revised as of October 1, 2009 Revised as of October 1, 2012

Matthew D. Loeb
International President
International Alliance of Theatrical Stage Employees and
Moving Picture Technicians, Artists and Allied Crafts
of the United States, its Territories and Canada
207 West 25th Street, 4th Floor
New York, New York 10001

Re: Special Conditions for New One-Half Hour Single Camera Dramatic
Television Series and Non-Dramatic Series of Any Length, the Production of
Which Commences On or After October 1, 2006

Dear Matt:

This will memorialize the agreement reached in the 2006 negotiations to apply the following special conditions to pre-production and production of one-half hour single camera dramatic television series and non-dramatic series of any length, the production of which commences on or after October 1, 2006, which are committed to be produced in Los Angeles:

- a. Wages For the first two (2) production seasons of any series, the wage rates set forth in the Videotape Agreement for the period immediately preceding the period in question shall apply (*e.g.*, during the period September 30, 2012 to September 28, 2013, the wage rates for the period October 2, 2011 to September 29, 2012 shall apply); thereafter, the wage rates in the Videotape Agreement shall apply.
- b. <u>Vacation</u> No vacation pay shall be payable for the first year of any series; in the second year of the series, vacation will be payable at one-half of the applicable percentage in the Videotape Agreement; thereafter, the vacation provisions in the Videotape Agreement shall apply.
- c. <u>Holidays Not Worked</u> No unworked holiday pay shall be payable for a pilot and the first year of any series; in the second year of the series, unworked holiday pay will be payable at one-half of the applicable percentage in the Videotape Agreement; thereafter, the unworked holiday provisions in the Videotape Agreement shall apply.

Matthew D. Loeb As of October 1, 2012 Page 2

- d. <u>Holidays Worked</u> Each employee working on a holiday shall be paid a minimum of eight (8) hours at double time for such holiday.
- e. Overtime Daily overtime for hours worked shall be paid at the rate of time-and-one-half for each hour worked after eight (8) work hours, except as otherwise provided in the Videotape Agreement; golden hours shall be paid for each hour worked after twelve (12) work hours.
- f. Transportation Allowance With respect to employees reporting to a "zone location," as described in the Videotape Agreement, Producer shall not be required to pay a transportation allowance to any employee who travels to any location in Los Angeles County within a ten (10) mile radius from a point to be determined by the Producer. Producer shall give prior notice to the IATSE of the point so designated. Such point may be changed by Producer at the beginning of each season. Commencing outside the ten (10) mile radius, a transportation allowance will be paid pursuant to the Videotape Agreement. The IATSE will not unreasonably refuse a request from the Producer that employees report to a location which is a reasonable distance beyond the thirty (30) mile zone described in the Videotape Agreement. Secured parking will be provided at such locations in accordance with the Videotape Agreement.
- g. <u>Interchange</u> Producer may interchange employees as provided in the Videotape Agreement.

It is agreed that if the Producer discontinues production in Los Angeles County of any dramatic series covered under this sideletter and commences production of said dramatic series outside Los Angeles County, or if Producer discontinues production in the United States of any non-dramatic series covered under this sideletter and commences production of said non-dramatic series outside the United States, then the Producer shall be responsible for adjusting the wages of all employees who were heretofore employed on the series under the terms and conditions of this sideletter to the otherwise applicable wage rates in the Videotape Agreement and such employees will be paid the full holiday and vacation percentage benefit, retroactive to the first day of each employee's employment on the series.

If the foregoing comports with your understanding of our agreement, please so indicate by executing this sideletter in the space reserved for your signature.

Sincerely,

Carol A Lombardini

Matthew D. Loeb As of October 1, 2012 Page 3

ACCEPTED AND AGREED:

Matthew D. Loeb

International President

ALLIANCE OF MOTION PICTURE & TELEVISION PRODUCERS

15301 Ventura Boulevard, Building E, Sherman Oaks, CA 91403 Tel: 818.995.3600 • Fax: 818.285.4450 • www.amptp.org

Carol A. Lombardini Direct: 818.935.5930
President carol@amptp.org

As of October 1, 2012

Matthew D. Loeb
International President
International Alliance of Theatrical Stage Employees and
Moving Picture Technicians, Artists and Allied Crafts
of the United States, its Territories and Canada
207 West 25th Street, 4th Floor
New York, New York 10001

Re: Productions Made for New Media

Dear Matt:

This Sideletter confirms the understanding of the International Alliance of Theatrical Stage Employees (hereinafter "the IATSE"), on behalf of itself and its West Coast Studio Local Unions, on the one hand, and the Alliance of Motion Picture and Television Producers, on behalf of the Producers it represented in the negotiations for a successor agreement to the 2009 Producer – IATSE Videotape Electronics Supplemental Basic Agreement (collectively "the parties"), concerning the terms and conditions applicable to the production of entertainment motion pictures of the type that have traditionally been covered under the Producer – IATSE Videotape Electronics Supplemental Basic Agreement (hereinafter "the Videotape Agreement") that are made for the Internet, mobile devices, or any other new media platform in existence as of August 1, 2009 (hereinafter collectively referred to as "New Media"). With respect to such productions intended for initial use in new media, the parties agree as follows:

The parties mutually recognize that the economics of New Media production are presently uncertain and that greater flexibility in terms and conditions of employment is therefore mutually beneficial. If one or more business models develop such that New Media production becomes an economically viable medium, then the parties mutually recognize that future agreements should reflect that fact.

¹ This Sideletter applies to the production of certain types of programs intended for initial use in New Media and does not cover work involved in the selection of content for, design or management of any website or any other New Media platform on which productions made for New Media appear.

A. Recognition

The Producer recognizes the IATSE as the exclusive bargaining representative of employees employed in the job classifications covered by, and within the geographic scope of, the Videotape Agreement on entertainment motion pictures of the type traditionally covered under that Agreement, which are intended for initial exhibition in New Media, but excluding news, sports, documentaries and "Experimental New Media Productions," as that term is defined below.

B. Coverage

Coverage shall be at the Producer's option with respect to "Experimental New Media Productions." Should the Producer elect to cover an Experimental New Media Production, the terms and conditions applicable to employment on Original New Media Productions, as set forth in Paragraph D. below, shall apply.

An "Experimental New Media Production" is defined as any Original New Media Production recorded on videotape: (1) for which the actual cost of production does not exceed: (a) \$15,000 per minute of program material as exhibited, and (b) \$300,000 per single production as exhibited, and (c) \$500,000 per series of programs produced for a single order; and (2) on which fewer than four (4) employees as hereinafter described are working in job classifications covered by, and within the geographic scope of, an industry-wide Agreement between Employers and the IATSE, or a Local thereof, covering theatrical and/or television productions as well as productions made for new media (including the Theatrical Low Budget Agreement). With respect to any employee working within the geographic scope of the Basic or Videotape Agreement, such employees shall include any person listed on the Industry Experience Roster established by the Basic Agreement, or on the New Media Roster established pursuant to Paragraph E.(3) below of this Sideletter or the corresponding sideletter in the Basic Agreement, or in the case of employees working in classifications with no Roster, any person who has thirty (30) or more days of work experience within the last three (3) years, either alone or in combination, under the Videotape Agreement or the West Coast Studio Local Agreement covering that classification, the Theatrical Low Budget Agreement or on New Media Productions covered under this Sideletter or the corresponding sideletter in the Basic Agreement.² With respect to any employee working in the respective classifications and geographic scope of any other industry-wide Agreement described in the first sentence of this paragraph, such employees shall include any person who has thirty (30) or more days of work experience within the last three (3) years under any such

² The Producer shall be entitled to rely on the representation of the employee as to whether he or she meets the "thirty (30) or more days of work experience within the last three (3) years" requirement.

Agreement and/or on New Media Productions covered under such Agreement.³ Notwithstanding the preceding two sentences, in determining whether fewer than four (4) such employees are employed on the production, the following employees shall not be counted: employees not specifically charged to the production or who are included in general overhead; projectionists and in-house publicists (but not unit publicists); and employees engaged in post-production or distribution functions, including, but not limited to, editing and looping, regardless of where or when those functions are performed, but excluding the editor, provided that such editor is working in conjunction with the shooting company.

The actual cost of the Experimental New Media Production shall consist of all direct costs actually incurred in connection with the Production. The only costs excluded in determining the actual cost of production shall be development costs, overhead charges, financing costs (*i.e.*, loan origination fees, gap fees, legal fees and interest), contingency of up to ten percent (10%), essential elements insurance costs, the cost of the completion bond, marketing expenses, contingent payments to talent or other parties which are based on the proceeds derived from the exploitation of the Production and received after recoupment of the negative cost, and delivery items required by sales agents, distributors or sub-distributors (*i.e.*, delivery materials beyond the answer print, NTSC Video Master if the Production is delivered on videotape, or the digital equivalent if the Production is delivered in a digital format).

If the Producer began production of an "Experimental New Media Production" which the Producer elected not to cover under the terms of this Sideletter, but subsequently employs four (4) or more employees on the production in classifications covered by, and within the geographic scope of, an industry-wide collective bargaining agreement which meets the description in the first sentence of the second paragraph of this Paragraph B., and such employees meet the description in either the second or third sentence of the second paragraph of this Paragraph B., and are not excluded pursuant to the fourth sentence of said paragraph, but including at least one employee covered under this sideletter, then said production shall automatically be deemed covered hereunder, starting from the first day on which at least four (4) or more such employees are so employed on the production and continuing until the production is finished.

Producer shall use reasonable efforts to notify the IATSE that it intends to cover an "Experimental New Media Production" by the start of recording of the production.

³ The Producer shall be entitled to rely on the representation of the employee as to whether he or she meets the "thirty (30) or more days of work experience within the last three (3) years" requirement.

C. Derivative New Media Productions

A "Derivative New Media Production" is a scripted dramatic production for New Media based on an existing scripted dramatic television motion picture covered by the Videotape Agreement that was produced for "traditional" media -e.g., a free television, basic cable or pay television motion picture ("the source production").

Employees may be employed by Producer and assigned to a Derivative New Media Production as part of their regular workday on the source production. The work for the Derivative New Media Production shall be considered part of the workday for the Employees on the source production and shall trigger overtime if work on the Derivative Production extends the workday on the source production past the point at which overtime would normally be triggered on the source production. All other terms and conditions, including benefits, shall continue as if the employee were continuing to work on the source production.

In all other situations, terms and conditions of employment are freely negotiable between the Employee and the Producer, except for those provisions identified in Paragraph E. below which shall be automatically applicable to Employees.

A production made for New Media that is based on an existing non-dramatic entertainment television motion picture covered by the Videotape Agreement shall not be considered a "Derivative New Media Production."

D. Terms and Conditions of Employment on Original New Media Productions

Terms and conditions of employment on Original New Media Productions are freely negotiable between the Employee and the Producer, except for those provisions identified in Paragraph E. below which shall be automatically applicable to Employees.

E. Other Provisions

(1) Union Security

The provisions of Article II, "Union Security," of the Basic Agreement shall apply to New Media Productions, except that the requirement to become a member in good standing of the Union shall not apply until an individual has been employed for at least thirty (30) workdays on New Media Productions covered under this Sideletter, or for a combined total of thirty (30) workdays on New Media Productions covered under this sideletter and on motion pictures of the type traditionally covered under the Videotape Agreement.

The Union acknowledges and agrees that the obligations set forth in subparagraph (c) of Article II apply only to newly-hired employees who are not members of the IATSE or the applicable Local Union hereunder.

(2) Pension, Health and Individual Account Plans

On covered New Media Productions budgeted at \$25,000 or less per minute (using the same cost elements as described in the third paragraph of Paragraph B. above), Producer's only obligation hereunder shall be to make contributions to the Active Health Fund, as required by Article XII of the Basic Agreement, and to the Retired Employees Fund, as required by Article XIV of the Basic Agreement, on behalf of each Employee employed under the terms of this Sideletter.

On New Media Productions budgeted at more than \$25,000 per minute (using the same cost elements as described in the third paragraph of Paragraph B. above), or when Employees are assigned by the Producer to a Derivative New Media Production as part of their regular workday on the source production, Producer shall be obligated to make pension, health and Individual Account Plan contributions in accordance with the provisions of Articles XII, XIII, XIIIA and XIV of the Basic Agreement (except that the percentage contribution to the Individual Account Plan shall be as provided in the Videotape Agreement).

(3) Preference of Employment/Industry Experience Roster/New Media Roster

There shall be no preference of employment of any kind or nature in the employment of Employees on New Media Productions hereunder. The provisions of the Videotape Agreement relating to Preference of Employment and to the Industry Experience Roster shall not be applicable to New Media Productions, except to the extent provided below. An Employee need not be on the Industry Experience Roster, nor on the New Media Roster described below, in order to be employed on a New Media Production.

Work on New Media Productions in job classifications covered by and within the geographic scope of the Videotape Agreement, for which the same work, if done on a television motion picture, would qualify for placement on the Industry Experience Roster, shall be counted for purposes of placement on a New Media Roster to be established by the parties. Any individual with thirty (30) days of such work experience shall be added to such New Media Roster. If an individual has worked in more than one classification on a single New Media Production, the Producer of such New Media Production shall identify the employee's primary skill for purposes of determining the classification to which such person's workdays shall be credited for purposes of placement on the New Media Roster.

Each applicant for placement on the New Media Roster shall have the burden of establishing his or her eligibility. The applicant must file an application with Contract Services Administration Trust Fund ("CSATF") within six (6) months after the completion of the work experience required for eligibility. Such application must be perfected no later than one (1) year following the date of the last work day to be considered as qualifying experience. Such application shall be subject to appropriate verification by CSATF. The applicant shall provide I-9 information to CSATF as a condition of placement on the New Media Roster.

Any person on the New Media Roster who works an additional one hundred twenty (120) days on New Media Productions covered under this Sideletter, or a combined total of one hundred twenty (120) days on New Media Productions covered under this Sideletter and on motion pictures of the type traditionally covered under the Basic or Videotape Agreement, in the same classification in which he/she is listed on the New Media Roster following placement thereon shall be entitled to be transferred to the Industry Experience Roster in that classification.

(4) Grievance and Arbitration

Any dispute with regard to wages, hours of employment or working conditions concerning an Employee employed by Producer under the terms of this Sideletter shall be resolved in accordance with the grievance and arbitration procedure set forth in Article XXXII of the Basic Agreement, except that references therein to "the Local Union" shall be replaced with "the IATSE" and the provisions with respect to the Step Two Conciliation Committee shall be deleted.

(5) Staffing

It is expressly understood and agreed that there shall be no staffing requirements on Productions made for New Media and that there will be full interchange of job functions among Employees, so that a single Employee may be required to perform the functions of multiple job classifications covered hereunder.

(6) No Strike, No Lockout

During the term of this Agreement, the Union agrees not to engage in any strike, sympathy strike or work stoppage against the Producer. The Producer agrees not to engage in any lockout of its Employees employed hereunder during the term of this Agreement.

(7) No Other Terms Applicable

Except as expressly provided in this Sideletter, no other terms and conditions shall be applicable to Employees employed on New Media Productions.

F. Reuse of New Media Programs

The following shall apply only to scripted dramatic productions made for New Media that are covered by and subject to the terms of this Sideletter:

Only those covered New Media Productions on which two (2) or more employees are employed by the Producer under the Videotape Agreement shall generate residual payments and then only for reuse in New Media as provided below:

- (1) The Producer shall have the right to use an Original New Media Production budgeted at \$25,000 or less per minute (using the same cost elements as described in the third paragraph of Paragraph B. above) on any new media platform without limitation as to time, and without payment of residuals.
- (2) The Producer shall have the right to use an Original New Media Production budgeted at more than \$25,000 per minute (using the same cost elements as described in the third paragraph of Paragraph B. above) without the payment of residuals under the following circumstances:
 - (a) When such New Media Production is used on any free-to-the-consumer, advertiser-supported platform; and
 - (b) When such New Media Production is first released on a consumer pay platform (*i.e.*, download-to-rent, download-to-own or paid streaming), even if it is subsequently released on a free-to-the-consumer advertiser-supported platform.
- (3) If an Original New Media Production budgeted at more than \$25,000 per minute (using the same cost elements as described in the third paragraph of Paragraph B. above) is initially released on a free-to-the-consumer, advertiser-supported platform and is subsequently released on consumer pay platforms (*i.e.*, download-to-own, download to rent or paid streaming), then Producer shall have a twenty-six (26) consecutive week period of use on consumer pay platforms, commencing with the first day of use on consumer pay platforms, without the payment of residuals. If the Producer uses the New Media Production on consumer pay platforms beyond such twenty-six (26) consecutive week period, then Producer shall pay to the Motion Picture Industry Pension and/or Health Plans 5.4% of "Producer's gross," as that term is defined in Paragraph 3 of the "Sideletter

re Exhibition of Motion Pictures via New Media," attributable to use on consumer pay platforms beyond the twenty-six (26) consecutive week period.

- (4) If an Original New Media Production budgeted at more than \$25,000 per minute (using the same cost elements as described in the third paragraph of Paragraph B. above) is initially released simultaneously on free-to-the-consumer, advertisersupported platforms and to consumer pay platforms (i.e., download-to-own, download-to-rent or paid streaming), then Producer shall have a twenty-six (26) consecutive week period of use on consumer pay platforms, commencing with the first day of use on consumer pay platforms, without the payment of residuals. If the Producer uses the New Media Production on consumer pay platforms beyond such twenty-six (26) consecutive week period, then Producer shall pay to the Motion Picture Industry Pension and/or Health Plans 5.4% of the "Producer's gross," as that term is defined in Paragraph 3 of the "Sideletter re Exhibition of Motion Pictures via New Media," realized from any subsequent license which includes use on consumer pay platforms, which "gross" is attributable to use on consumer pay platforms beyond the twenty-six (26) consecutive week period, measured from the first day of use on consumer pay platforms under the first license.
- (5) It is understood that the tests for triggering residual payments under this Sideletter shall be no broader than the tests applicable under the corresponding sideletter of the Basic Agreement, and shall specifically include the understandings set forth in Paragraph F.(3) of the Sideletter re Productions Made for New Media in the Basic Agreement, with appropriate modifications to substitute references to the Videotape Agreement in place of references to the Basic Agreement.

G. "Sunset" Clause

The parties recognize that these provisions are being negotiated at a time when the business models and patterns of usage of productions in New Media are in the process of exploration, experimentation and innovation. Therefore, the provisions of this Sideletter shall expire on the termination date of the Basic Agreement and will be of no force and effect thereafter. No later than sixty (60) days before that expiration date, the parties will meet to negotiate new terms and conditions for reuse of productions made for New Media.

The parties further acknowledge that conditions in this area are changing rapidly and that the negotiation for the successor agreement will be based on the conditions that exist and reasonably can be forecast at that time.

Sincerely,

Carol A. Lombardini

ACCEPTED AND AGREED:

Matthew D. Loeb

President

CAL:bel

ALLIANCE OF MOTION PICTURE & TELEVISION PRODUCERS

15301 Ventura Boulevard, Building E, Sherman Oaks, CA 91403 Tel: 818.995.3600 • Fax: 818.285.4450 • www.amptp.org

Carol A. Lombardini President Direct: 818.935.5930 carol@amptp.org

As of October 1, 2012

Matthew D. Loeb
International President
International Alliance of Theatrical Stage Employees and
Moving Picture Technicians, Artists and Allied Crafts
of the United States, its Territories and Canada
207 West 25th Street, 4th Floor
New York, New York 10001

Re: Productions Made for Basic Cable

Dear Matt:

The following terms and conditions shall apply to productions made for basic cable:

Employees working on the pilot or first season of any series produced for basic cable shall be subject to the terms and conditions of the Long-Form Television Sideletter to the Agreement. Employees working on the second and subsequent seasons of any such series shall be subject to the terms and conditions of the New One-Hour Series Sideletter to the Agreement (except that the reference in subparagraph a. of that Sideletter to "the first two (2) production seasons" shall be changed to "the second and third production seasons" and the references in subparagraphs b. and c. of that Sideletter to "the first year" and "the second year" shall be changed to "the second year" and "the third year," respectively).

Sincerely,

Carol A. Lombardini

ACCEPTED AND AGREED:

Matthew D. Loeb International President